IRAN UNDER SANCTIONS



Sanctions and Illicit Drugs in Iran

ALEXANDER SODERHOLM



ABOUT IRAN UNDER SANCTIONS

Iran's economy has been under sanctions in one form or another since the 1979 revolution. Yet little systematic knowledge exists on the short- and medium-term impacts of sanctions on the growth patterns of the Iranian economy, the general welfare of its people in the cities and rural areas, societal dynamics, civic space, and the country's environment. The focus has often been on a few metrics that flare up with tightening of sanctions: currency depreciation, inflation, and recession, which are then followed by increases in unemployment and poverty. But the more comprehensive picture is lost in political cacophony around the policy's merits. This is the gap that SAIS is filling with its Iran Under Sanctions project, which is a 360-degree in-depth view on the implications of sanctions on Iran. This first-of-its-kind research provides for an instructive case study on the use of sanctions as a tool of statecraft. For any questions or feedback on the project, please reach out to Ali Vaez at avaez2@jh.edu.

ABOUT THE AUTHOR

Alexander Soderholm is a PhD Candidate at the London School of Economics and Political Science (LSE) and an independent consultant who has worked in the international drug policy field for a number of years. His research relates to drugs, livelihoods and development in the Islamic Republic of Iran. He holds an MSc in International Development and Humanitarian Emergencies from the LSE and a BA in International Relations and Political Science from the University of Birmingham. He was a Co-Founder and the Managing Editor of the Journal of Illicit Economies and Development (2018–2020). As a consultant he has undertaken projects for several international organizations and NGOs, such as the European Monitoring Centre for Drugs and Drug Addiction (EMCDDA), the Global Initiative Against Transnational Organized Crime (GITOC), the International Drug Policy Consortium (IDPC) and the Open Society Justice Initiative (OSJI).

The SAIS Initiative for Research on Contemporary Iran Johns Hopkins University Washington, DC Copyright 2020 All rights reserved



p. 2 IRAN UNDER SANCTIONS

TABLE OF CONTENTS

- 04 EXECUTIVE SUMMARY
- 06 I. INTRODUCTION AND METHODOLOGY
- 08 II. RECENT HISTORY OF ILLICIT DRUGS AND RELATED DIPLOMACY
 - 10 DRUG POLICY'S GOLDEN AGE: EXPANDING TREATMENT AND HARM REDUCTION
 - 11 THE AHMADINEJAD YEARS
 - 12 CONTEMPORARY DRUG DIPLOMACY
- 18 III. DRUG TRAFFICKING AND SUPPLY
 - 19 INCREASING PRICES OF ILLICIT DRUGS
 - 20 THE EMERGENCE OF AFGHAN METHAMPHETAMINE
- 22 IV. SANCTIONS, ECONOMIC PRESSURES AND ILLICIT DRUG USE
 - 23 SIGNS OF INCREASING DRUG USE
 - 24 SHIFTING MODES OF CONSUMPTION AND INCREASING DRUG-RELATED HARMS
 - 25 STRAINS ON THE DRUG TREATMENT SYSTEM AND FUNDING OF NGOS
- 28 V. CONCLUSION

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

This report traces the consequences of U.S. unilateral sanctions on illicit drugs in Iran. It argues that through international isolation, economic downturn and collapse of the Iranian rial, those sanctions have exacerbated the harms illicit drugs cause and constrained the state's ability to counter them. It focuses on three specific areas in which the combination of sanctions, isolation and domestic pressures has worsened the challenges posed by illicit drugs: diplomatic relations and multilateral collaborative programs; trafficking and supply; and drug use-related harms and services provided to users. Through qualitative fieldwork -- semi-structured interviews with scholars, practitioners, policy elites and drug users, as well as field observations and an analysis of statements by officials in Iranian media -- the paper outlines recent changes in the three aforementioned areas. The paper shows that sanctions have and will continue to exacerbate the negative consequences of illicit drugs in Iran by increasing drug-related harms on the supply and demand sides, by seriously straining the work of Iranian scholars and practitioners and by undermining the possibility of international collaboration with Iran on drug issues.

Sanctions, isolation and a hostile domestic environment have prevented collaboration on drug-related matters, with perhaps the most negative impacts experienced in the field of drug use treatment and harm reduction. Sanctions make it extremely complicated for Iranians to work with foreign colleagues, thus undermining the efforts of those who seek to influence a humane and health-oriented approach to drug use. Simultaneously, the Iranian government has created a hostile environment for those Iranians who wish to collaborate with Western institutions and scholars, by constantly blurring the boundaries of what is acceptable.

The economic collapse exacerbated by U.S. sanctions has significantly affected Iranian drug markets, as seen in the prices of most substances which have increased steadily, and practitioners now report a renewed wave of injecting drug use in open-air drug markets across urban areas. Meanwhile, the currency's fall has likely contributed to the displacement of methamphetamine production to Afghanistan, leading in turn to an influx of cheap Afghan methamphetamine which will have major consequences for Iranian

p. 4 IRAN UNDER SANCTIONS

Executive Summary

public health and the criminal justice system. The consequences of economic collapse have been devastating for already vulnerable and marginalised drug users and will likely lead to more widespread use-related disorders. Unless drug treatment and harm reduction are strengthened and international support given, particularly to Iranian NGOs active in providing life-saving services, drug-related harms will increase.

p. 5 IRAN UNDER SANCTIONS

I. INTRODUCTION AND METHODOLOGY

While a wealth of studies outline the transformative impact of sanctions on various aspects of Iran's economy and political system, certain social policy areas remain under-examined. One involves illicit drugs: encompassing the trade and consumption of substances such as opium, heroin and methamphetamine, and also the scholarly collaboration, diplomatic relations and domestic policy making on these issues. This lack of research stems from a number of factors, such as difficulties in gaining access, a lack of reliable qualitative and quantitative data and risks of studying illicit activities in Iran.

Iran has one of the world's highest prevalence rates of illicit substance use among adults.² It is also a key transhipment country for opiates and, lately, methamphetamine, from Afghanistan through the Balkan and Southern trafficking routes.³ In 2019, the government claimed that illicit drugs cost Iran 167 trillion *tomans*⁴ annually – equal to 47 per cent of the general budget or 11 per cent of GDP – due to the strains caused to public health and the criminal justice system.⁵

This paper highlights how Iran's drug problem has evolved since the U.S. unilat-

erally re-imposed sanctions in 2018. While it is impossible to quantify precisely the degree to which sanctions are directly responsible for changes in illicit drug markets, the study is based on the well-founded assumption that the U.S. measures and the international isolation that they exacerbate have had deeply negative consequences for the economy and society. This has in turn produced a range of consequences for illicit drug markets in Iran, including for drug users and the NGOs and practitioners that work to lessen the harms caused by the drugs trade. Simultaneously, the government's own policies and activities in the drugs field are responsible for exacerbating some of these negative developments.

The paper presents a nuanced overview of these issues and is divided into three sections. The first is a historical and contemporary overview of Iran's drug situation, with a focus on diplomacy and collaborative programs between Iran and the West in drug treatment and supply reduction, and of how sanctions and isolation have affected them. The second examines how illicit drug markets have changed due to economic collapse, particularly since the U.S. withdrew from the

p. 6 IRAN UNDER SANCTIONS

nuclear deal (the Joint Comprehensive Plan of Action, JCPOA). The final section analyses the consequences of the changes for those who use drugs and those who provide treatment and harm reduction services to users.

Qualitative research took place during fieldwork in Iran between August-September 2018 and February-April 2019, in addition to several remote interviews conducted in 2020. The paper draws upon semi-structured interviews with 22 key stakeholders, including diplomats, UN officials. Iranian officials and technocrats. treatment practitioners and scholars, and drug users, suppliers and traffickers. It further utilizes extensive field notes from observations in contexts where drugs were consumed and sold, particularly open-air drug markets (patogh(s)) and residential settings in Tehran and neighbouring urban areas, where shorter interviews were conducted with dozens of users and low-level dealers to build deeper understanding of how economic pressures have translated into changes on the supply and demand sides of the drugs trade. Reliance is also given to analysis of statements by Iranian officials in 50 recently published articles in online Persian-language newspapers. Findings were analysed and compared with the available scholarly and policy literature.

Studying sensitive issues in Iran such as illicit drugs is risky and poses barriers for accessing participants. To reduce risks,

fieldwork was limited to trusted networks in Tehran and surrounding urban areas.⁶ Since much fieldwork was done in Tehran, an effort was made to supplement observations by interviewing practitioners, officials and scholars with experience and direct insight into other parts of Iran. Newspaper analysis made it possible to cross-verify information from elsewhere in the country. Nevertheless, further field-based research is required outside Tehran and in rural areas to expand the understanding of the illicit drug problem broadly, and the issues outlined in this paper specifically.

The paper seeks to provide nuance to the experiences and observations of key informants in the illicit drugs field by also highlighting the range of domestic factors that have contributed to exacerbating the drug problem, such as the repressive political environment and Iran's history of harshly penalising drug offenders. Moreover, the conclusion briefly evaluates a counterfactual analysis: what the drug problem could have been like without sanctions and isolation.

p. 7 IRAN UNDER SANCTIONS

II. RECENT HISTORY OF ILLICIT DRUGS AND RELATED DIPLOMACY

Over much of the 20th century, opium was cultivated and produced in Iran and the government raised considerable revenue by taxing the trade. In 1924, 8.9 per cent of total government revenue came from such taxes, rising to roughly 20 per cent annually in 1951-1954.8 Iranian officials became active participants in international drug policy forums, beginning with the 1909 International Opium Convention in Shanghai. Over the century's first half, their aim was initially to protect the country's right to continue domestic production in the face of a move by states, particularly the U.S., to control and limit supply globally. While raising revenues from the drugs trade was arguably the state's main focus early in the century, rising drug use disorders shifted attention toward addressing consumption by mid-century.9 Drug treatment provision went through periods of implementation and suppression prior to the 1979 revolution, with the most comprehensive system implemented 1969-1979, when interventions expanded in conjunction with broader public health advancements. Treatment and maintenance of drug users was enabled via coupons for elderly and chronically sick patients, allowing purchase of state-regulated opium at a fixed price, and medical detoxification for those not eligible for coupons; with an outpatient methadone program established in Shiraz in 1974. After 1979, however, drug policy shifted toward harsh demand and supply reduction, and treatment programs were discontinued.

Emblematic of this approach were the actions of the infamous Ayatollah Sadeq Khalkhali, chief justice of the Revolutionary Tribunals and head of the Anti-Drugs Revolutionary Council, who sentenced at least 582 alleged dealers to execution in the revolution's immediate aftermath. The ensuing drugs discourse during the 1980s became deeply embedded in an anti-imperialist and securitised narrative. The state embarked on a project to "purify" Iran from the moral corruption of illicit drugs, in order to create social justice for the mostazafin (disinherited) and elevate

p. 8 IRAN UNDER SANCTIONS

"true" Islamic values centred around family and martyrdom. This justified systematic marginalisation and demonization of some vulnerable categories of citizens, such as drug users, who were branded as deviants and morally corrupt, and dealers, who became known as sodagarane marg (merchants of death), while uplifting and creating new "holy" or "sacred" categories of citizens. The latter included those fighting the war with Iraq, and the families of shohadha (martyrs) and dissidents executed during the reign of the Shah.

The punitive approach to drug offenders in the 1980s gradually shifted to a focus on treatment and harm reduction in the late 1990s.¹³ This resulted from simultaneous phenomena that caused a crisis of legitimacy in the state apparatus, particularly the rise in substance use disorders among veterans of the Iraq war and a rapidly escalating HIV crisis, aggravated by needle sharing between drug users, particularly in prisons.14 For example, a 1997 epidemiological study of inmates in three prisons in Kerman, Shiraz and Kermanshah found an extremely high HIV infection rate.15 Incarceration of users had filled penitentiary settings to the brim and exacerbated the HIV epidemic, particularly due to the easy accessibility of drugs in prisons (still an issue today).16 Moreover, the policy failed to deter drug use, which continued to increase across the country and in all facets of society in the war's aftermath.¹⁷ This challenged the state's narrative of providing services and social justice for "sacred" categories of citizens, particularly veterans with war-induced trauma who sought solace in drugs.

Similar to other states that advanced health-led responses to substance use, the medicalisation of drug use played a key role in enabling health-based approaches founded on treatment and harm reduction.¹⁸ The issue was "medicalised" by reframing addiction and drug use as health problems, not moral deprivation warranting recourse to the criminal justice system. This shift in the late 1990s/early 2000s involved careful and systematic work by health policy leaders and practitioner-activists, such as Dr. Minoo Mohraz, the Alaei brothers and Bijan Nassirimanesh, in addition to technocrats in the Health Ministry, Drug Control Headquarters (DCHQ) and Prisons Organization, who sought to work around the stigma of drug use and HIV.19

As the treatment agenda for HIV and AIDS became gradually accepted, it was clear new policies were needed to address converging epidemics: first, the rapid spread of HIV, and secondly increasing drug use and related deaths, including disease transmissions from risky consumption methods such as needle and syringe sharing between users. While changes to drug policy and expansion of treatment and harm reduction programs were justified by the HIV epidemic, the socio-political transformations that stemmed from the rise of reformism, particularly the empowering by

p. 9 IRAN UNDER SANCTIONS

President Mohammad Khatami's administration (1997–2005) of technocrats rather than staunch ideologues within key ministries, opened space for debating and implementing more humane and progressive drug policies. Simultaneously, Khatami's "dialogue between civilisations" opened a door for rapprochement with the West. Drug control became a somewhat surprising arena for discussion and knowledge exchange, considering the human rights concerns that surrounded the Iranian state's treatment of drug offenders in the aftermath of the revolution.

Drug Policy's Golden Age: Expanding Treatment and Harm Reduction

The first state visit by a British government minister since 1979 was conducted by Mo Mowlam of the Cabinet Office in February 2001. The UK's then deputy drug coordinator, Mike Trace, said Prime Minister Tony Blair's administration and President Khatami's office "were looking for subjects on which to have a first diplomatic rapprochement We decided to do it on drugs because we had a shared interest there".23 Mowlam met with Iranian officials, including Khatami. Her mission was twofold: "First, to meet those working to combat drug addiction and swap ideas and experience on issues like anti-drug treatment and helping young people stay away from drugs At the same time, I wanted to talk to the Iranian Government at the highest level about what we can do to cut off the drug supply routes". ²⁴ The result was a signed memorandum of understanding (MoU) on anti-narcotics cooperation. This visit was indicative of the major shift on drug control under Khatami, from strict supply and demand reduction toward increasing the scope and availability of treatment, including harm reduction measures. Easing of harsh penalties and a health-focused approach was necessary to appease foreign critics and enable diplomatic dialogue.

Iranian medical practitioners became regular speakers in international forums. Dr. Kamiar Alaei, a pioneer in the field who established the first methadone clinic in Kermanshah in 1999 with his brother, Dr. Arash Alaei, explained how they got programs extended "step by step" by facilitating dialogue between the Prisons Organization, Health Ministry and DCHQ, as well as international counterparts.²⁵ The Alaei brothers, Dr. Bijan Nassirimanesh and various government agency representatives attended conferences, such as that on AIDS in 2002 in Spain and the conventions in 2003, 2004 in Thailand and Australia respectively on "Reduction of Drug Related Harm", which opened an international platform for supporting policy change in Iran. Foreign scholars and practitioners became involved in supporting expansion of Iranian treatment programs, such as Professor Kate Dolan, who helped establish the first female methadone clinic in Tehran in the early 2000s in collaboration with Dr. Nassirimanesh

p. 10 IRAN UNDER SANCTIONS

and the NGO "Persepolis" he had founded in 1999.²⁶ International engagement supported knowledge exchange on drug treatment and harm reduction, but was also an important opportunity for Iran's government to gain visibility and support for progressive programs, thus building a platform for multilateral dialogue.²⁷

This dialogue was of great diplomatic importance for rapprochement with the West and produced important results, including expanded treatment services, counter-narcotics collaboration and bilateral MoUs, such as for practitioner exchanges with Australia and Switzerland.²⁸ Domestic researchers and medical practitioners pioneered treatment and harm reduction expansion but were heavily supported by foreign academics who engaged the government on steps toward a health-centred approach to drug use. This culminated in 2005, when Khatami's cabinet approved the bill on "Decriminalisation of treatment of those suffering from narcotic drug abuse", and Ayatollah Shahroudi (the judiciary head) instructed judges, law enforcement and religious leaders to facilitate harm reduction programs.²⁹

The Ahmadinejad Years

While 1997–2005 can be termed a golden age of drug treatment and harm reduction in Iran, Mahmoud Ahmadinejad's administration (2005–2013) severed many of the new international collaborative ties

and re-instated a harsh focus on supply reduction and the death penalty for drug offences. Treatment and harm reduction were allowed to continue but only through what has been termed "grassroots authoritarianism".30 NGOs aligned with the political elite were allowed to continue their work, but others were closed or faced difficulties with their programs. The renewed punitive focus led to a significant increase in execution of alleged dealers and traffickers.31 Many early practitioner-activists who had supported expansion of drug treatment and harm reduction faced increasing scrutiny and interference. This gained international attention with the Alaei brothers' 2008 arrest and sentencing to several years imprisonment for alleged spying and collaboration with foreign governments, under Article 508 of the penal code.³² This led to an outcry from governments, human rights organisations and the WHO, and created a more hostile domestic environment for drug treatment and harm reduction activists and NGOs. Many of the more progressive NGOs, such as House of the Sun and Persepolis, were closed or otherwise prevented from continuing their activities.33

These changes in domestic politics had a major impact on drug policy dialogue with the West. A leading Iranian researcher said his award of a large grant from an international philanthropic organisation for a project on illicit drugs and addiction "was encouraged and facilitated by Mr. Zarif and top levels of the [Foreign

p. 11 IRAN UNDER SANCTIONS

Ministry]", when Zarif was Iran's UN ambassador (2002-2007). However, shortly after Ahmadinejad took office and the funds had been transferred to Iran, obstacles emerged, and the organization's local representative was arrested. "[A]II of a sudden something changed", the researcher said. "... This is only one example of the ever-changing boundaries and the red lines that are constantly shifting. And it is never clear when they will shift, and why they shift. It is a conscious strategy to keep people on their toes".34 Keeping researchers and practitioners in constant fear of arrest or reprisal continues to complicate dialogue and collaboration with the West in this field.

Many foreign researchers also faced issues. For example, research approvals granted to Dr. Janne Bjerre-Christensen under Khatami were questioned when she arrived to begin research shortly after Ahmadinejad's election. She was threatened and forced to leave the country after only five weeks in the field.35 The challenges of research in Iran for foreign and dual-national researchers have been well publicised; several academics remain imprisoned on trumped-up charges of spying and undermining the Islamic Republic. That these academics are perceived to be political pawns has seriously undermined scholarly dialogue and collaborative projects.36

Contemporary Drug Diplomacy

While Ahmadinejad's presidency was a significant step back from Khatami's efforts to enable collaboration on drugs, there have been important developments during the Rouhani presidency (2013-2021), including a willingness to appease foreign critics. Following several years of intense criticism by international NGOs and human rights activists,³⁷ for example, the judiciary's 2017 move to reduce capital punishment for drug offenders, with the legal change implemented in 2018, was meaningful.³⁸ Among European diplomats interviewed in Tehran, there was consensus that this had reopened dialogue possibilities. A senior Dutch diplomat said:

In terms of funding, the amendment to the anti-narcotics law was crucial. It has taken away the hesitation of many states to engage or re-engage with Iran. The realisation that Iran is doing a lot, and is very unfortunately placed, has also helped states re-engage in these issues The change stems from an acute awareness that capital punishment is not the solution. Marginalised low-level dealers and users are being executed, and the government knows this Now, it is a bit more open and easier for us to work on these issues.³⁹

As explained by "Mohammad", an experienced psychiatrist providing drug treatment through his private clinic and harm

p. 12 IRAN UNDER SANCTIONS

reduction outreach to open-air drug markets in Tehran, advocacy by the drug treatment community, combined with a realisation among political elites that capital punishment had failed to reduce trafficking, was key to the legislative change.40 However, practitioners, NGOs, and Iranian officials consistently say that the international help that was to follow never materialised. U.S. withdrawal from the ICPOA and re-imposition of harsh sanctions in late 2018 were seen, Mohammad noted, as "Trump pulling the carpet from under our feet", erecting a barrier to dialogue and collaboration.41 Evidence of this lack of support can be seen in the underfunded UN Office on Drugs and Crime (UN-ODC) Country Program. Between 88 per cent and 93 per cent of funding for that partnership program comes from voluntary contributions and participation by UN member states. By July 2019, those states had produced only around \$5.3 million of the \$20 million UNODC had budgeted for its 2015-2020 activities in Iran, resulting in heavy criticism from the DCHQ and Iranian government authorities.42

Iranian officials frequently criticise the West for not assisting their efforts to stop the flow of drugs.⁴³ Massoud Zahedian, former head of the anti-narcotics police and adviser to the DCHQ, asserted:

We are faced with the fact that Westerners do not pay their share of this struggle! that they do not provide support ... lowers the level of work in the fight

against drug trafficking. The Western countries that use these substances do not adhere to the principles of cooperating with the front-line countries.⁴⁴

The criticism that the West has not done enough to help Iran's frontline fight against traffickers or actively undermines its supply reduction efforts has been repeated since the Islamic Republic's inception.⁴⁵ But the reality is more nuanced. While sanctions and isolation have prevented financial support and complicated dialogue, so has Iran's human rights record in dealing with drug offenders and foreign and domestic researchers and practitioners who have sought to collaborate.46 Iranian researchers and NGOs find themselves between a rock and a hard place. Sanctions and isolation prevent program funding and implementation. Simultaneously, the government creates a hostile environment for collaboration, as domestic scholars fear reprisals and imprisonment due to blurred boundaries of what is acceptable.

Meanwhile, the toll of Iran's four decade-long War on Drugs is huge: more than 4,000 law enforcement officers killed and over 12,000 injured, in addition to destruction of the lives of countless drug users, family members and low-level dealers and traffickers. European diplomats interviewed in Tehran recognized Iran as the first line of defence for drugs bound for Europe and other regions globally, responsible in 2018 for more than 93 per cent of world opium seizures and 33 per cent

p. 13 IRAN UNDER SANCTIONS

of world heroin and morphine seizures.⁴⁸ Efforts to control the drugs flow have taken a heavy toll on law enforcement and the criminal justice system, while undermining human rights, fuelling corruption and causing much other damage to Iranian society. As with many other countries in the Global South, the combination of an unfortunate location on a major drug route and its own inappropriate policies has exacerbated the situation. 49 Considering the disproportionate negative impacts the global War on Drugs has had on producing and transhipment countries, Iran has a reasonable claim for more help, particularly from European countries that are some of the biggest consumers of the substances trafficked through it.50 A European diplomat in Tehran argued:

In Iran, we need to be pragmatic about change The government and judiciary have been very receptive, they acknowledge these problems. Iran does a lot of work in harm reduction and in drug supply control. They do a massive amount of work. If not, all these drugs would end up in the Balkans and [from there] they would end up in Europe.⁵¹

Meanwhile, Iranians like Zahedian express a sense of abandonment, saying Iran has been "alone in this field for decades", and "if Europe does not pay its share, it will have to collect drugs in their own countries". 52

Support for Iran on drugs issues does not necessarily require sponsoring its supply reduction efforts, with their troubling human rights issues, but could be earmarked toward improving evidence-based treatment services and assisting civil society actors, in addition to strengthening anti-corruption and anti-money laundering (AML) programs. For example, AML programs are an effective measure toward curtailing the financial base and political support of organised crime groups. Arguably, sanctions on banks and financial transactions make it complicated for both Iranian authorities and the international community to strengthen Iran's capacity to combat money-laundering.

Border and Drug Control Equipment

While international help for treatment and harm reduction would likely be better placed to resolve some of the most pressing public health issues, Iranian officials have consistently focused on the lack of international support for border control and supply reduction efforts. Sanctions' responsibility for preventing purchase of needed equipment, they say, seriously undermines Iran's ability to police the eastern border effectively and clamp down on trafficking. Meanwhile, foreign governments and commentators point to endemic corruption and state negligence as key drivers of the drugs trade.⁵³

According to Nasser Aslani of the DCHQ, "all the financial aid that was provided by European countries in the past has been reduced or even cut off after the start of

p. 14 IRAN UNDER SANCTIONS

the sanctions, and today we face problems in supplying tools and equipment from abroad".⁵⁴ European diplomats in Tehran acknowledge some validity in the complaint. The Italian embassy's drug liaison officer, speaking of the need for drug sniffer dogs, explained: "The drug dogs are old and tired. No one wants to give Iran sniffer dogs because of sanctions and human rights concerns".⁵⁵

The issues with border and drugs control equipment stem from dual use concerns, such as the possibility it could be used to quell domestic unrest or support Iran's problematic regional proxies. In 2006, Israeli troops seized night vision gear used by Hezbollah, which it was alleged the UK had given Iran for drugs control.⁵⁶ Indeed, 300 goggles were sent in 2003, two years after Mowlam's visit, to support drugs control on the eastern border. The UK's investigation concluded that the goggles Israel seized had not been diverted from that 2003 batch.⁵⁷ Nevertheless, concern for diversion to groups the EU and U.S. regard as terrorists remains an obstacle to supplying much equipment Iran seeks.

The consequences of a lack of equipment are difficult to ascertain. Similar to other areas in which it has had to innovate to cope with a lack of access to international markets, Iran has been developing its own equipment to support the anti-narcotics and border police. Even a small further improvement in the state's capacity to prevent drug flows might result in addi-

tional tons of seizures. This measurement of success, however, might also mask negative unintended consequences, such as further harm to marginalised, vulnerable drug users in Iran and beyond if traffickers shift to more harmful and potent substances movable in smaller quantities, or reduce purity, which has historically led to a rise in injecting drugs in Iran.

Current Collaborative Programmes and Barriers to Cooperation

Current collaborative programs are often initiatives of individual states, both European (eg, the Netherlands and Italy) and non-European (eg, Japan).⁵⁹ Notable is Italy's cooperation, which started around 2004 with a bilateral agreement. Its focus has been on strengthening the criminal justice system and supporting alternative punishments to incarceration, the latter a topic on which Iranian judges have requested capacity building help under UN-ODC's country program. The Italian drug liaison officer in Tehran noted: "We are supported by Italian data to try to explain or show that recidivism actually decreases from these alternative measures".60 Programs have included meetings between Iranian judges and the Italian public prosecutor's office to discuss capital punishment and judicial powers issues. "They [the Iranian judiciary] were interested, but the issues are very sensitive", the diplomat said.61

p. 15 IRAN UNDER SANCTIONS

A Dutch embassy diplomat described particular willingness among EU member states to work on substance abuse as a health issue, as well as alternatives to incarceration. This willingness includes supporting Iranian police in reducing caseloads of drug-related crimes: "they are currently overburdened by this".62 Diplomats interviewed recognised that key to multilateral dialogue is buy-in from higher levels of the Iranian government and that knowledge exchange needs to be practical and founded in technical expertise. Simultaneously, they evidenced acute awareness of the dangers of directly supporting Iranian NGOs without working through the government to gain official approval. As the Dutch diplomat said, "supporting local civil society without government knowledge is hugely dangerous to those organisations Our approach in other countries is radically different".

The challenges in collaborating with local NGOs have affected funding, which, a director of one of the largest drug treatment NGOs in Iran said, "has gotten terrible. The European Commission used to give funding to national NGOs, now they give money to international NGOs instead – some of them with no offices in Tehran". 63 A major factor since 2018 has been the EU's delay in implementing its payment mechanism for bypassing the sanctions the U.S. re-imposed in 2018, "The Instrument in Support of Trade Exchanges" (INSTEX). The mechanism has largely been a failure. Established in January 2019, its first transaction

-- to export medical devices to Iran during the COVID-19 pandemic -- was not until March 2020. ⁶⁴

Both Western countries and the Iranian government impose barriers to research collaboration and program implementation that pre-date the 2018 U.S. sanctions. For example, it has been highly complicated for Iranian scholars to attend international conferences and symposiums. As "Akbar" explained, in 2015 he won a prestigious award for a research paper to be presented at the 17th International Society of Addiction Medicine (ISAM) Congress in Dundee. However, the UK did not issue him or any of his Iranian colleagues a visa to attend. "Finally", he said:

we decided to connect to the congress online and present our papers Iranian researchers are always under pressure, from the Iranian government, the British government, the American government The problem is that Iranian researchers are concerned about being arrested by the Iranian Revolutionary Guard Corps (IRGC) because of collaborating with American and British researchers. I was working on a paper related to new treatments for methamphetamine dependence with an Iranian-American researcher, a professor of addiction, but I was alarmed by colleagues telling me that the IRGC may arrest me. They fear the IRGC.65

p. 16 IRAN UNDER SANCTIONS

Experts working on substance treatment and in NGOs say increasing numbers of skilled professionals seek to leave the country when faced with the mounting pressures. They leave a vacuum behind, interviewees note, that is increasingly filled by those seeking to exploit the "drug problem" for their political and economic agendas. This can be seen, for example, in the growing involvement of law enforcement, IRGC and Basij⁶⁶ in operating so-called drug treatment camps for which they are paid from the state budget.⁶⁷ These camps are associated with high mortality and violations of drug users' rights.⁶⁸ Research has found drug detention centres elsewhere highly ineffective for reducing use, while increasing harms and leading to human rights violations.⁶⁹ Worryingly, such camps are expanding across Iran.

Fear of constantly shifting boundaries regarding collaboration with foreign academics was widespread among interviewees. As one said, "has it been safe to publish research on this topic? The answer is I don't know You will not know until you publish". The Dutch diplomat agreed: "The thing about Iran is that the boundaries always change. It is never clear what is and what isn't acceptable Proceed with extreme caution; do not be in the country when you publish. I can't stress that enough"⁷⁰ This uncertainty deters research and cooperation on sensitive issues. Iran needs to give its scholars and practitioners reliable assurances that collaboration can occur without interference. Unless addressed, the issue of imprisoned domestic and foreign scholars and practitioners will continue to undermine Iran's criticism of sanctions and lack of international support.

p. 17 IRAN UNDER SANCTIONS

III. DRUG TRAFFICKING AND SUPPLY

Due to Afghanistan's pre-eminence in the global supply of illicit opiates, the spillover from drug trafficking has major consequences for public health and the criminal justice systems of its neighbours.71 Since the 2001 invasion by the U.S. and its allies, Afghan drug production has expanded rapidly, providing a livelihood to rural households along the illicit narcotics supply chain in the absence of licit opportunities, while simultaneously fuelling conflict and corruption.⁷² As a result of the significant flow of Afghan-origin drugs to global markets, Iran and Pakistan were consistently responsible for 90 per cent of global opium seizures in 2002-2015.73 The U.S. Department of State estimated in 2009 that roughly 40 per cent of Afghan opiates entered Iran for domestic consumption and onwards transhipment.74

The Balkan route for Afghan opiates, which goes through Iran for transhipment to Europe, continues to be the largest heroin and likely opium trafficking route globally. Countries along it had 33 per cent of global heroin and morphine seizures in 2017.75 UNODC data shows Iran responsible for 58.4 per cent of global heroin and

morphine seizures in 2018, and 93.3 per cent of global opium seizures respectively.⁷⁶ The majority of drug seizures in Iran occur along its eastern border with Afghanistan and Pakistan: 76 per cent there between March 2019-March 2020 (the Persian calendar year 1398).77 Border control measures and checkpoints along the major transit routes have been a key focus for Iranian law enforcement.78 In recent years, the approach has also increasingly focused on seizing the properties and assets of drug gangs, with a 56 per cent rise in these via court rulings, between March 2019-March 2020.79 Whether this strateav of seizures to the benefit of the state is influenced by the economic situation is difficult to ascertain.80

The drugs flow affects not only users and suppliers, but also the broader communities. As stated by Deputy Attorney General Saeed Omrani, "drugs do not only affect the consumer, but also directly affect more than 20 million people in the country", impacting on family relationships, increasing divorces and child abuse and worsening other social problems.⁸¹ The direct consequences of trafficking on the criminal

p. 18 IRAN UNDER SANCTIONS

justice system have been substantial, exacerbated by the policy of incarcerating low-level dealers, traffickers and users. In lanuary 2019, the head of the Prisons Organization stated that there were 240,000 prisoners in the penitentiary system, 39 per cent of them (93,600) for drug-related offences.82 According to official statistics, approximately 4.8 million persons were jailed for drug offences between 1979-2017 (with an additional three million sent to mandatory "treatment"); and 48 per cent of all inmates were incarcerated for drug-related offences between 1988-2017.83 The burden on the system can be seen in the high annual arrest rates for drug-related crimes. For example, 419,809 people were arrested for drug-related offences between March 2019-March 2020, which included 227,270 for trafficking and dealing and 190,539 for being "addicts".84 In the first three months of the current Iranian year, 102,405 were arrested for drug crimes, including 64,827 for supply offences and 37,578 for being "addicts".85 Moreover, the government has said that roughly 70 per cent of prisoners are drug users or had committed a drugs-related crime.86

Though the Islamic Republic has sought for four decades to stop the drugs flow across its eastern border, the trade has penetrated all facets of society and exacerbated corruption within the economy and politics. Among others, the DCHQ's former secretary general, Ali Hashemi, has claimed that traffickers have been able to get their "preferred candidates" into the

parliament at a cost of a billion tomans.⁸⁷ Other senior individuals, such as Foreign Minister Zarif, Interior Minister Abdolreza Rahmani Fazli and the head of the working group for reducing drug addiction in the Expediency Council, Dr. Saeed Sefatian, have commented on the ways in which the laundering of drug money has infiltrated politics, the banking network and licit industries.⁸⁸

Increasing Prices of Illicit Drugs

The decline of the Iranian rial since 2018 has significantly increased the prices of illicit drugs (with the exception of methamphetamine, owing to the displacement of production to Afghanistan which is reviewed below) at both wholesale and street levels. While statements by Iranian officials are often confusing and contradictory, testimonials from drug users and dealers confirmed this substantial increase in drug prices since 2018. Among others, DCHQ's secretary general, Iskandar Momeni, stated that the average price of illicit drugs in April 2020 compared with April 2019 was up more than 70 per cent⁸⁹ By late 2019 users said the cost of opium and heroin has almost doubled in urban areas since late 2018, and by late 2020 the price of opium had tripled compared to its price point in 2018.90 In the period late 2018 through late 2019 meanwhile, the wholesale price of methamphetamine has decreased by roughly 80 per cent, according to the anti-narcotics police.91 The DCHQ

p. 19 IRAN UNDER SANCTIONS

and officials attribute that decrease to the influx of cheap methamphetamine from Afghanistan (see below), indicative of how economic pressures have influenced the emergence of new drug production and trafficking chains.

Drug price changes have important impacts for users and broader society. As explained by a director of an NGO providing treatment and harm reduction services, users may spend X per cent of their daily wages on drugs and Y per cent on food and other necessities.92 When simultaneously prices on food and other necessities and drugs increase this balance is seriously disrupted, with potentially devastating consequences. For many who suffer from substance dependency, quitting drugs when faced with increasing prices is not only impossible; sudden withdrawal can also have serious adverse health consequences, including death.93 Interviewed practitioners fear that rising prices will lead to an increase in crimes by marginalised and vulnerable street users in order to buy drugs, which may in turn lead to more incarcerations. Much international research has shown that imprisoning users exacerbates harms and has a profound negative impact on them and their families and communities.94 Rising prices are also likely to lead to more harmful modes of substance use, such as injecting rather than smoking (see below), and in general to more high-risk behaviours.

The Emergence of Afghan Methamphetamine

An area of rapid change since US sanctions in 2018 is the shift of methamphetamine production from Iran to Afghanistan.95 Though the gradual transition of methamphetamine production to neighbouring countries began earlier, it has rapidly escalated, since Iranian manufacturing of methamphetamine for the domestic market now carries risks that seemingly outweigh potential profits. While the transition of production out of Iran may at first glance be deemed welcome, the emergence of a significant industry in Afghanistan and the wave of cheap Afghan methamphetamine now flooding Iran will have significant consequences for public health and the criminal justice system in coming years.

methamphetamine production began around 2004/2005, and reached its height after 2010.96 Between 2005–2017, law enforcement reportedly discovered and dismantled 2,036 methamphetamine labs in the country.97 The influx of domestic producers to the methamphetamine market after 2005 greatly increased availability of the substance, while lowering prices. The drug, locally known as shisheh,98 began being sold in women's beauty parlours for quick weight loss and to enable labourers to work long hours. With wide availability, users steadily increased. By 2010, a third of psychiatric beds were reportedly for shisheh users, and it has been

p. 20 IRAN UNDER SANCTIONS

estimated that there were 400,000 regular methamphetamine users by 2015.99 While officials claim that methamphetamine use has since been steadily declining, from an estimated 26 per cent of all with substance disorders in 2010 to 8 per cent currently, there is wide worry that burgeoning availability of cheap Afghan methamphetamine will lead to greater use.100 Particularly in the context of significant increases in the prices of other drugs, it is likely that vulnerable and marginalised users will shift to or supplement their current habit with cheap Afghan methamphetamine. There are already reports of increased methamphetamine use among Iranians as a result of these developments.¹⁰¹ However, in the absence of systematic research the scale of this increase cannot be confirmed.

The escalation of this problem is evident in seizure statistics. Between March 2019 and March 2020. Iranian law enforcement seized almost 17 tons of methamphetamine, a 208 per cent increase over the previous year.¹⁰² In just one week of November 2019, the anti-narcotics police head announced, over 600kg of Afghan methamphetamine were seized in Iran's eastern border provinces.¹⁰³ As a result of increasing supply, officials at the DCHQ and the State Welfare Organization claimed, the wholesale price dropped by up to 80 per cent across the country between March-September 2019.104 In early 2019, methamphetamine reportedly retailed at 80 million tomans per kilo, while the wholesale price was estimated at six million tomans in the eastern

border provinces and up to 20-30 million tomans in other provinces by June 2020.¹⁰⁵ An investigative journalist's August 2020 report in Tehran found that street drug users paid 40,000-50,000 tomans per gram for methamphetamine.106 During somewhat earlier fieldwork in Tehran (September 2015-April 2019), methamphetamine's street price had been consistently above 100,000 tomans per gram. With Iran already a major transhipment country for Afghan opiates, there is concern that the methamphetamine is now being trafficked into Iran also for onwards transhipment. Recent significant seizures have shown the spread of Afghan methamphetamine through Iran and as far away as Australia, Indonesia and East Africa, a serious issue requiring further monitoring.¹⁰⁷

p. 21 IRAN UNDER SANCTIONS

IV. SANCTIONS, ECO-NOMIC PRESSURES AND ILLICIT DRUG USE

While geopolitics has diverted much attention from drug policy, the impact of Iran's economic downturn on vulnerable and marginalised drug users has been disastrous. Research in other contexts shows a strong link between recession, unemployment, psychological distress and increasing drug use. With Iranians under intense economic and social pressures, substance use disorders and drug-related harms are likely to continue increasing. 109

Research on the impact of sanctions on drug use in Iran is extremely limited. However, a 2013 pilot study found that the secondary impact of sanctions, in the form of economic pressures, had increased both risky consumption practices, such as drug injecting, and illegal activities among users to generate funds to buy drugs. Though it tracked a limited number of male users, the findings showed the correlation between mounting economic pressures experienced by marginalised street users and their increasing risky behaviours and illegal activities to generate funds for

drug purchases. Another article found four main consequences of sanctions for drug use and addiction treatment: 1) shortages in essential medical supplies; 2) reduced patient access to treatment services; 3) financial obstacles for NGOs and harm reduction programs; and 4) potential changes in drug markets in Iran and the region regarding abuse and trafficking patterns.¹¹¹ This paper's research, in openair drug markets and other residential settings in Tehran and neighbouring urban areas in late 2018 and early 2019, suggests those consequences remain perhaps the most important ones for the lives of drug users.

The fieldwork highlighted that increased economic pressures were a constant worry for these individuals. Iranian street drug users often engage in informal or illicit activities to generate funds, such as ad-hoc manual labour or peddling. This mirrors findings in other contexts, particularly the sociological research on street drug use in late-industrial contexts in the Global

p. 22 IRAN UNDER SANCTIONS

North.¹¹² Based on that body of research and field observations in Iran, it is likely that marginalised users will be pushed further toward illicit and informal economic activity to generate money to survive when opportunities in the licit economy diminish, particularly in the absence of other state support. While the consequences of the economic downturn on drug use and drug treatment are multifaceted, this section of the paper focuses on the following three areas: a) increasing use, b) increased risky modes of consumption and use-related harms and c) greater strain on the treatment system, particularly for Iranian NGOs.

Signs of Increasing Drug Use

Iran already has one of the highest levels of drug dependence among adults globally.113 Official estimates claim that over 5.4 per cent of adults (2.8 million people aged 15-64) suffer from substance use disorders.¹¹⁴ This is a significant increase from previous official statistics. For example, in 2015 the DHCQ reported 1,325,000 "addicts",115 roughly 2.27 per cent of the adult population.¹¹⁶ While this figure had been used for several years and was considered a gross underestimate by health practitioners and UN experts, government officials, scholars and NGOs alike have stated that drug use has increased markedly in recent years due to the economic downturn. Meanwhile, the average age of those with substance use disorders has consistently declined and is now reported to be at 24 years. Of the 2.8 million adults with substance use disorders, an estimated 156,000 are women, but that is likely an underestimate, considering the double stigma women face: not only for using, but as a female user.

Historically, user estimates have varied widely, in recent years ranging between 1.2–3.7 million. DCHQ and Health Ministry statements are often contradictory, while unofficial sources have estimated the true number at up to six million. It is estimated that 67 per cent of those with substance use disorders are dependent on opium, followed by cannabis (12 per cent), methamphetamine (8 per cent) and heroin (7 per cent). In 2019 figures estimated that roughly ten people die each day due to illicit drug use, about 3,600 per year, though drug-related deaths are likely under reported.

Analysis of statements by officials in Iranian newspapers indicates that the increase in drug use is country-wide and likely among individuals seeking to cope with the trauma and desperation caused by the failing economy. The scholars and healthcare practitioners interviewed for this study also generally agreed that sanctions and the ailing economy had pushed more people into drug use and at an earlier age than a decade ago. A prominent Iranian scholar and practitioner in the drugs field said, "because of sanctions, more people will use substances – the solution to this

p. 23 IRAN UNDER SANCTIONS

problem is taking drugs". That drugs are used to cope with the traumas and stresses of unemployment and financial insecurity has been well-documented in scholarly literature. In combination with their wide availability, this destructive cycle looks highly likely to continue to affect already vulnerable and marginalized Iranians disproportionately.

It was evident during the fieldwork for this study that the economic situation had worsened the marginalisation of users. One recounted in September 2018, as the rial was falling rapidly, "you go to work in the morning. You work all day and get paid. However, when you get home with money in your hand, you are poorer than when you left for work in the morning!"124 Several users and low-level dealers said that people became involved with drugs because of the poor economy and widespread unemployment and the most marginalized users manifested profound hopelessness. The way to deal with the pressures and achieve a sense of normalcy was to seek solace through drugs, though this often led to a downward spiral as the pressures increased. A user said, "if you can control it and not exaggerate it, it can help against depression, anger, anxiety" and many users called drugs a "medicine" for coping with pressures.¹²⁵ Drugs enabled these marginalised individuals to work for long hours on the streets of Tehran, performing various informal activities to earn their daily bread such as washing cars or peddling goods. As an elderly, homeless user said, "if I had work, if they helped us with employment, with somewhere to stay, it would be different ..."¹²⁶

Shifting Modes of Consumption and Increasing Drug-Related Harms

At the onset of the rial's decline, in late 2018, criminal organisations seemingly resorted to reducing the purity of opium and heroin and mixing the drugs with other cheaper and potentially harmful compounds to increase the drugs' weight and thus their profit margins. This has been linked to increased poisonings among opium users in particular. With this strategy of reducing purity to safeguard profits, drug traffickers were able to more slowly increase their prices vis-à-vis other household goods. The interviewed practitioners and low-level dealers generally agreed that this was a conscious strategy of higher-level drug distributors, as sudden price hikes would potentially disrupt the drug trade significantly. As an NGO director said, "purity has decreased, and ... prices have not remained stable. They have increased a lot If prices increase, it has a lot of dangerous consequences ... so they [traffickers] reduce the purity instead". 127

The consequences of decreasing purity and cutting drugs with toxic additives have been shown both prior to and after 2018. For example, Iranian researchers have studied how opium mixed with lead and other toxic additives has led to

p. 24 IRAN UNDER SANCTIONS

a large number of lead poisonings across the country, particularly among individuals ingesting opium.¹²⁸ The director of an NGO providing treatment and harm reduction to users said, "nowadays, they [the drug suppliers] mix opium with lead. It is a cheap metal, it brings up the weight massively, and it burns well as well. It is important [for the user] that the product burns well".129 Decreasing drug purity not only secures profits for drug trafficking organizations - it also encourages a shift toward more harmful modes of consumption. With heroin, this can be seen in a shift toward injecting drug use (from smoking). The emergence of "crack" heroin in Iran in the early 2000s is a case in point. Known locally as kerack, it became popular after the Afghan Taliban banned poppy cultivation in 2000, leading to a shortage of opium and regular street heroin in Iran.¹³⁰ Kerack was cut with a range of harmful additives that enabled the user to inject it without having to "cook" it. The lack of access to regular street heroin and the emergence of low-purity and easily injectable kerack thus led to an increase in injecting drug use across the country – which in turn poured fuel on the fire of the HIV epidemic.¹³¹

Injecting drug users are highly stigmatised in Iran, even within the user community. "There is not much injecting in the patoghs", 132 an outreach worker said, because "those who inject are looked down on in the hierarchy of the patogh". 133 An UNODC official stated that "there is double stig-

matisation against injecting drug users, so they hide and do it under cover". 134 By 2015, the National AIDS Committee Secretariat (based at the Health Ministry) estimated Iran had 170,000-230,000 injecting drug users. 135 However, health practitioners interviewed for this paper stated that, due to heavy stigma, these persons are more reluctant to report their use, so official figures likely underestimate the extent of drug injection. According to the health practitioners interviewed, injecting drug use has historically increased when heroin's purity has decreased or when new substances (such as kerack) have surfaced, and when economic pressures have mounted.¹³⁶ As a result of the rapidly deteriorating economic situation, the reduction in purity of heroin and opium and likelihood that injecting drug use would again increase, an outreach worker at a Tehran drug treatment and harm reduction NGO predicted: "In the next ten years, I foresee a new HIV/ AIDS epidemic in Iran". 137

By September 2020, shifts in consumption patterns were becoming visible as Iranian health practitioners began reporting a resurgence of injecting drug use in urban areas. The country-wide extent is not yet known but should be a major cause for concern. A rise in injecting drug use would cause serious disruption to Iranian public health – reminiscent of the HIV epidemic among Iranian drug users in the 1990s. Considering the strain on the economy and the declining funds of NGOs working in this area, an UNODC expert said in Feb-

p. 25 IRAN UNDER SANCTIONS

ruary 2019, "if there is a new wave of injecting use, we are not ready for it". 139

Strains on the Drug Treatment System and Funding of NGOs

The impact of sanctions and international isolation on access to medicines has been much debated.¹⁴⁰ While U.S. officials point to medical and humanitarian exemptions, research has shown that sanctions have had a detrimental impact on access, because, among other reasons, governments and companies fear U.S. reprisals if they enter trade agreements with Iran.141 They have also had consequences, historically and contemporarily, for drug use treatment. A medical practitioner explained that in the early 2000s Iran imported buprenorphine¹⁴² from France. The French company involved was too fearful to continue after 2005, when sanctions were imposed on Ahmadinejad's administration.143 As a result, Iranian health authorities switched buprenorphine patients to methadone, a more potent, domestically produced opioid. This is indicative of how sanctions have led to diversification and innovation in some domestic industries.144 Indeed, by 2020, Iranian pharmaceutical companies had developed capacity to produce not only methadone and buprenorphine, but also opium tincture as part of its large-scale Opioid-Substitution-Therapy (OST) program.

In other areas, however, the domestic pharmaceutical industry has been unable

to deal with the consequences of sanctions for drug treatment. Several negative developments have recently been reported, including lack of access to anti-psychotic medications, whose price is now unaffordable. This is particularly problematic considering the apparent rise of methamphetamine use, the prolonged and heavy use of which often causes psychotic episodes - as seen in 2010 when a third of psychiatric hospital beds were occupied by methamphetamine users.¹⁴⁵ Economic pressures have also affected users' ability to afford other forms of drug treatment, such as OST, even when partially subsidised by the state. A practitioner stated:

Because of sanctions people are in economic distress and cannot pay the treatment price That time [late 2018, while working across two addiction centres in Tehran] was my worst experience as a general practitioner in Iran, because I found that most of my patients cannot afford to buy medication. I prescribed medication such as antidepressants, because one of the most important side effects of methadone is depression. These poor people need some antidepressant medication, but they cannot afford them. Sometimes, when I want to refer them to psychiatrists or psychologists, they cannot afford the cost of referral, or the cost of psychotherapy The cost was then 80,000 tomans, but people cannot afford it.

p. 26 IRAN UNDER SANCTIONS

Though there are provisions for persons who cannot afford the full cost of treatment, there is wide concern among healthcare workers that the economic situation will push users away from treatment and toward relapse into drug use.¹⁴⁶

Another area in which sanctions have had an indirect impact is state funding of NGOs, many of which provide services at low or no cost to the most vulnerable and marginalised street drug users. While their funding in rials has remained stable, expenses have skyrocketed with the currency's collapse. Many NGOs have become used to irregular payments from government funders, which has the knock-on effect of irregular payment of salaries for staff and suppliers and delayed payments for fixed costs, such as rent for shelters and drop-in clinics. The irregular payment of salaries for frontline harm reduction workers has been considered an urgent problem by NGO directors, UN officials and frontline staff themselves.147

Considering the likely need for increased services, stable funding for frontline service providers is vital. Street-based homeless users are a particular target group for their services. While an estimated 20,000 people were homeless in Tehran at the end of 2019, there are no official statistics country-wide. Practitioners and frontline workers interviewed had a strong sense that the numbers are increasing due to economic pressures, but lack of systematic research and official statistics means

the scale of the problem is unknown and needs further attention.

Many of the challenges related to funding pre-date the 2018 U.S. sanctions but have been significantly exacerbated by the decline in the Iranian economy. Frontline service providers work on a shoestring budget that is watered down daily by the rial's decline. This was already visible in September 2018 at a mobile harm reduction clinic that was handing out food to homeless drug users in open-air drug markets around Tehran. The clinic was scheduled to visit seven patoghs that day, and workers carefully sought to ration supplies, but food was exhausted after visiting only two of them. For the rest of the day, the workers had to turn hungry people away. A worker said, "we could give food and supplies to more than 500 people per day, but we do not have the supplies". 149 Due to the growing economic pressures experienced by ever more users, these NGOs will need to help rising numbers of beneficiaries. This is a recipe for disastrous public health outcomes, and is an area in which international support is sorely required. "We need", a senior UNODC expert said, "more mobile vans, more harm reduction; our frontline workers should be strong! They are currently one of the weakest links in the chain".150

p. 27 IRAN UNDER SANCTIONS

V. CONCLUSION

This paper has focused on consequences of the U.S. withdrawal from the JCPOA and 2018 re-imposition of sanctions for the use and supply of illicit drugs in Iran, including diplomatic relations and collaborative projects in the drugs sphere. It has sought to give a nuanced overview of emerging issues in the illicit drugs field that will continue to have major consequences for public health and criminal justice, and of how both international and domestic factors have contributed to worsening the problem.

The three areas studied are international collaborative projects and diplomatic relations on drug supply and demand reduction, the flow of illicit drugs through Iran and patterns of substance use and use-related harm, including how the work of frontline service providers has been impacted. The paper has shown how the secondary consequences of U.S. sanctions and international isolation, particularly their significant negative impact on the economy and collapse of the rial, coupled with inappropriate domestic drug policies, repression and lack of support for scholarly work and harm reduction NGOs, have exacerbated the drug problem. It has also shown how multilateral collaboration on drugs is hampered by domestic as well as international factors, as Iran has been unable to safeguard scholarly freedom and

the ability of practitioners to collaborate with foreign funders and institutions. While Iranian scholars and practitioners are eager for such collaboration, sanctions, isolation and a hostile domestic environment prevent it.

Meanwhile, the rial's decline has led to a large increase in the price of drugs and a simultaneous decrease in purity levels, which will have major consequences for public health and the already overburdened criminal justice system. The shift of methamphetamine production from Iran to Afghanistan, which has escalated since 2018, will further exacerbate drug-related harms as Iran is now experiencing a significant inflow of cheap Afghan-produced shisheh (methamphetamine). The public health system and harm reduction NGOs will have to stretch already scarce resources if this leads to increased methamphetamine use. Lastly, to cope with the pressures from a failing economy, there is evidence of increasing drug use and spirals of dependence. Iran already has one of the highest global rates of substance dependence among adults, the consequences of which put significant strains on the state. In conjunction with changes in drug markets, interviewed stakeholders consistently expressed fears that drug-use harms will increase, as seen in reports of renewed injecting drug use in urban ar-

p. 28 IRAN UNDER SANCTIONS

eas. Due to a lack of funding for harm reduction and drug treatment NGOs, practitioners make clear, Iran lacks the capacity to curtail the consequences of a shift towards injecting drug use, particularly with regards to the transmission of infectious diseases. As such, due to both domestic and international constraints, Iran has little support to cope with a massive influx of drugs that produces major impacts on politics, economics and society.

It is important to briefly consider what the Iranian drug problem might be without sanctions and international isolation. In the absence of such barriers and with greater integration into global markets, Iran could hypothetically become an even more important transit hub for drug trafficking globally. By expanding trade channels to the consumer markets of the drugs that are trafficked through Iran currently (eg. in the global West), a journey currently segmented through a number of complicated steps with significant associated costs for traffickers, this would hypothetically make it easier for organized crime groups to move their products out of Iran. Furthermore, with a greater flow of drugs through the country, the negative spillovers of the trade would likely be exacerbated, since a higher availability of drugs may lead to an increase in domestic use.

Simultaneously, however, the Iranian state's control over the flow of goods would likely improve with closer integration into global markets, as this would require greater

oversight of supply chains, including compliance with rules and regulations for controlling and monitoring trade. Sanctions have posed significant barriers and costs for trading with global markets, and the state has dealt with this isolation in part by engaging in and facilitating smuggling to raise revenue and shore-up political support. If the state showed willingness to comply with international trade standards to safeguard access to such markets, reliance on and complicity in illicit flows might be expected to decline. Moreover, since Iran would have to upgrade border control facilities to comply with international standards, it would gain a justification for access to much needed equipment to monitor the flow of goods.

As such, while an absence of sanctions and greater integration into global markets could potentially lead to a larger volume of drugs trafficked through Iran, it might simultaneously improve the state's capacity to deal with drug flows as a result of improved border control measures and closer cooperation with international law enforcement agencies. Greater integration into the international community would also conceivably produce an environment more favourable to collaboration on issues related to substance use treatment and harm reduction as well an area in which international support is urgently needed as outlined in this paper.

Drug policy was an important area for rapprochement with the West during

p. 29 IRAN UNDER SANCTIONS

V. Conclusion

President Khatami's administration, when harm reduction and drug treatment programs were implemented and witnessed expansion across the country. By engaging with Iranian officials and offering support in these areas, the international community has an opportunity to strengthen humane and health-oriented approaches to drugs, while opening up diplomatic channels for collaboration on broader drug-related matters. For example, support for Iranian scholars is needed to ascertain how increased economic pressures influence changes in drug markets at the street level, in terms of the availability of substances (both prices and purity) and of consumer behaviours (such as modes of consumption, to prevent the spread of infectious diseases). Such research has been of pivotal importance in other contexts to address evolving harms and challenges faced by marginalised drug users; and it is an area in which collaboration between foreign and Iranian scholars would be highly beneficial.

p. 30 IRAN UNDER SANCTIONS

ENDNOTES

- 1. For an excellent overview of such research, see the articles published in this SAIS-series and the work of Dr. Mohammad Farzanegan and colleagues: Sajjad F Dizaji and Mohammad Reza Farzanegan, "Do Sanctions Constrain Military Spending of Iran?," *Defence and Peace Economics*, 2019, 1–26, https://doi.org/10.1080/10242694.2019.1622059; Mohammad Reza Farzanegan, "Illegal Trade in the Iranian Economy: Evidence from a Structural Model," *European Journal of Political Economy* 25, no. 4 (2009): 489–507, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ejpoleco.2009.02.008; Mohammad Reza Farzanegan, "Effects of International Financial and Energy Sanctions on Iran's Informal Economy," *SAIS* Review of International Affairs, Project MUSE, 33, no. 1 (2013): 13–36, https://doi.org/doi.10.1353/sais.2013.0008; Mohammad Reza Farzanegan and Bernd Hayo, "Sanctions and the Shadow Economy: Empirical Evidence from Iranian Provinces," *Applied Economics* Letters 26, no. 6 (2019): 501–5, https://doi.org/10.1080/13504851.2018.1486981.
- 2. According to the Iranian Drug Control Headquarters (DCHQ), 5.4 per cent of the population aged 15-64 (2.8 million people), live with substance use disorders.
- 3. UNODC, "2020 World Drug Report" (Vienna, Austria, 2020); D Mansfield, OSDR, and A Soderholm, "Long Read: The Unknown Unknowns of Afghanistan's New Wave of Methamphetamine Production," USAPP Blog, 2019, https://blogs.lse.ac.uk/usappblog/2019/09/30/long-read-the-unknown-unknowns-of-afghanistans-new-wave-of-methamphetamine-production/; EMCDDA, "Emerging Evidence of Afghanistan's Role as a Producer and Supplier of Ephedrine and Methamphetamine," EU4MD Special Report (Lisbon, Portugal, 2020); D Mansfield and A Soderholm, "New US Airstrikes Obscure a Dramatic Development in the Afghan Drugs Industry the Proliferation of Low Cost Methamphetamine," USAPP Blog, 2019, https://blogs.lse.ac.uk/usappblog/2019/05/28/new-us-airstrikes-obscure-a-dramatic-development-in-the-afghan-drugs-industry-the-proliferation-of-low-cost-methamphetamine/.
- 4. One toman is equivalent to ten Iranian rials (IRR). While the rial is the official currency, due to its low value Iranians and government agencies refer to toman instead. The exchange rate of the USD to the toman averaged at roughly 25,880 (258,800 IRR) in December 2020 according to https://www.bonbast.com/historical/usd/2020/10
- 5. Alef, "Shocking Remarks of 2 Former Glass Chefs / 167 Thousand Billion Tomans Turnover of Drugs (ظهارات)," Alef News, October 9, 2019, https://www.alef.ir/ رتكاندهنده ۲ آشپز سابق شیشه/ گردش مالی ۱۶۷ هزار میلیارد تومانی مواد مخدر)," Alef News, October 9, 2019, https://www.alef.ir/ news/3980717077.html; Mashregh, "The Cost of Drugs in Iran Is Equal to Half of the Country's Budget هزینه مواد مخدر)," Mashregh News, August 21, 2019, https://www.mashreghnews.ir/news/985768/ هزینه-مواد-مخدر-در-ایران-برابر-با-نیمی-از-بودجه-کشور-است.
- 6. For the system used to access participants, see R Atkinson and J Flint, "Accessing Hidden and Hard-to-Reach Populations: Snowball Research Strategies," *Social Research Update* (Guildford, United Kingdom: University of Surrey, Department of Sociology, 2001); R D Petersen and A Valdez, "Using Snowball-Based Methods in Hidden Populations to Generate a Randomized Community Sample of Gang-Affiliated Adolescents," *Youth Violence and Juvenile Justice* 3, no. 2 (2005): 151–67.
- 7. B Hansen, "Learning To Tax: The Political Economy of the Opium Trade in Iran, 1921–1941," *The Journal of Economic History* 61, no. 1 (2001): 95–113; Gerald T McLaughlin and Thomas M Quinn, "Drug Control In Iran: A Legal and Historical Analysis," *Iowa Law Review* 59, no. 3 (1974): 469–524.
- 8. Hansen, "Learning To Tax: The Political Economy of the Opium Trade in Iran, 1921–1941," 101, 109.
- 9. Amir Arsalan Afkhami, "From Punishment to Harm Reduction: Resecularization of Addiction in Contemporary Iran," in *Contemporary Iran* (Oxford University Press, 2009), https://doi.org/10.1093/acprof:oso/9780195378481.003.0006; McLaughlin and Quinn, "Drug Control In Iran: A Legal and Historical Analysis."
- 10. Cyrus Agahi and Christopher P. Spencer, "Drug Abuse in Pre- and Post-Revolutionary Iran," *Journal of Psychoactive Drugs* 13, no. 1 (1981): 39–46, https://doi.org/10.1080/02791072.1981.10471449; M. R. Moharreri, "General View of Drug Abuse in Iran and a One-Year Report of Outpatient Treatment of Opiate Addiction in the City of Shiraz," *NIDA Research Monograph*, no. 19 (1978): 69–81; Saeed Momtazi, Alireza Noroozi, and Richard Rawson, "An Overview of Iran Drug Treatment and Harm Reduction Programs," in *Textbook of Addiction Treatment: International Perspectives*, 2015, 543–54, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-88-470-5322-9.

p. 31 IRAN UNDER SANCTIONS

- 11. Philip Robins, Middle East Drugs Bazaar: Production, Prevention and Consumption (London: Hurst & Company, 2016).
- 12. J B Christensen, Drugs, Deviancy and Democracy in Iran: The Interaction of State and Civil Society, International Library of Iranian Studies (I. B. Tauris, 2011), https://books.google.co.uk/books?id=xhHoCKon6l4C.
- 13. Harm reduction "encompasses interventions, programs and policies that seek to reduce the health, social and economic harms of drug use to individuals, communities and societies", Tim Rhodes and Dagmar Hedrich, "Harm Reduction: Evidence, Impacts and Challenges, ed. Tim Rhodes and Dagmar Hedrich (Lisbon, Portugal: European Monitoring Centre for Drugs and Drug Addiction (EMCDDA), 2010), 19, https://www.emcdda.europa.eu/attachements.cfm/att_101257_EN_EMCDDA-monograph10-harm reduction_final. pdf; Zahra Alam-Mehrjerdi et al., "Drug Use Treatment and Harm Reduction Programs in Iran: A Unique Model of Health in the Most Populated Persian Gulf Country," Asian Journal of Psychiatry 16, no. 2015 (2015): 78–83, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ajp.2015.06.002; Hamed Ekhtiari et al., "The Evolution of Addiction Treatment and Harm Reduction Programs in Iran: A Chaotic Response or a Synergistic Diversity?," Addiction, 2019, 1–9, https://doi.org/10.1111/add.14905.
- 14. Christensen, *Drugs, Deviancy and Democracy in Iran: The Interaction of State and Civil Society*; Karami Gholamreza et al., "Evaluation of the Causes of Addiction Recurrence and Its Related Factors in Veterans Referring to the Hospitals of the Contracted Party of the Veterans Foundation in 2009 (برسي علل عود اعتياد و عوامل مرتبط با آن در جانبازان مراجعه كننده) "Veteran Medicine 2, no. 8 (2010): 40–44.
- 15. The exact number has been contested, with some researchers such as Behrouzan and Alaei (interview with Dr Alaei conducted in August 2020) arguing that the infection rate was up to 100 per cent among the studied inmates. However, since the results of the study were not published officially, and as stated by Behrouzan, "Efforts were made to suppress the results and to segregate the HIV-positive inmates in a separate ward in Kermanshah's case and redistribute prisoners from the other two cities, which would have potentially created additional risks", it is not possible to verify the results. O Behrouzan, "An Epidemic of Meanings: HIV and AIDS in Iran and the Significance of History, Language and Gender," in *The Fourth Wave: Violence, Gender, Culture & HIV in the 21st Century*, ed. J E Klot and V Nguyen (UN-ESCO, 2009), 324.
- 17. Christensen, *Drugs, Deviancy and Democracy in Iran: The Interaction of State and Civil Society*; Maziyar Ghiabi, *Drugs Politics: Managing Disorder in the Islamic Republic of Iran* (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2019), https://www.cambridge.org/core/books/drugs-politics/E2EFB2A2A59AC5C2D6854BC4C4501558.
- 18. N D Campbell, "Medicalization and Biomedicalization: Does the Diseasing of Addiction Fit the Frame?," in *Critical Perspectives on Addiction*, ed. J Netherland (Emerald Group Publishing Limited, 2012), 3–25; K Kaye, "De-Medicalizing Addiction: Toward Biocultural Understandings," in *Critical Perspectives on Addiction*, vol. 14, Advances in Medical Sociology (Emerald Group Publishing Limited SV 14, 2012), 27–51, https://doi.org/10.1108/S1057-6290(2012)0000014006; D Lupton, "Foucault and the Medicalisation Critique," in *Foucault, Health and Medicine* (Routledge, 1997), https://books.google.co.uk/books?id=Si6nQTNTCfMC.
- 19. While there were many more early pioneers still active in this field in Iran, they are not mentioned by name here in order to protect their anonymity. Behrouzan, "An Epidemic of Meanings: HIV and AIDS in Iran and the Significance of History, Language and Gender."

20. Behrouzan

p. 32 IRAN UNDER SANCTIONS

- 21. Mehdi Mozaffari, "Changes in the Iranian Political System after Khomeini's Death," *Political Studies* 41, no. 4 (December 1, 1993): 611–17, https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-9248.1993.tb01659.x; Kamran Rabiei, "Social Policy Under Sociopolitical Changes in the Post-Revolutionary Iran, 1979–2013," *Contemporary Review of the Middle East* 6, no. 1 (2019): 16–43, https://doi.org/10.1177/2347798918812264.
- 22. Hessam Vaez, "Review: Post-Revolutionary Politics in Iran: Continuity and Change," *British Journal of Middle Eastern Studies* 31, no. 2 (2004): 235–41, https://doi.org/10.1080/135301904042000268277.
- 23. Tina Rosenberg, "Jailed for Success: Why Iran Imprisoned Its Leading HIV Specialists," *Prospect Magazine*, September 19, 2012, https://www.prospectmagazine.co.uk/magazine/alaei-brothers-iran-hiv-specialists-tina-rosenberg.
- 24. BBC, "Mo Mowlam: My Iranian Drugs Mission," BBC, March 21, 2001, http://news.bbc.co.uk/1/hi/uk_politics/1233925. stm.
- 25. Interview, Dr. Kamiar Alaei, August 2020. While the Alaei brothers began their methadone program in 1999, the medicine did not officially become available for substitution purposes until the end of 2002.
- 26. JoAnn Stevelos, "The Alaei Brothers: Cover Story," A&U Magazine, March 8, 2019; Alam-Mehrjerdi et al., "Drug Use Treatment and Harm Reduction Programs in Iran: A Unique Model of Health in the Most Populated Persian Gulf Country."
- 27. Interviews, Dr. Kamiar Alaei, August 2020; UNODC officials and practitioners in Tehran, 2018, 2019.
- 28. J Calabrese, "Iran's War on Drugs: Holding the Line," *The Middle East Institute* 3 (2007): 1–8; W Samii, "Drug Abuse: Iran's 'Thorniest Problem," *The Brown Journal of World Affair* IX, no. 2 (2003): 283–99.
- 29. Ghiabi, Drugs Politics: Managing Disorder in the Islamic Republic of Iran, 115; Rosenberg, "Jailed for Success: Why Iran Imprisoned Its Leading HIV Specialists"; Mohammad Bagher Saberi Zafarghandi, Mohsen Jadidi, and Narjes Khalili, "Iran's Activities on Prevention, Treatment and Harm Reduction of Drug Abuse," International Journal of High Risk Behaviors and Addiction 4, no. 4 (2015): 2–6, https://doi.org/10.5812/ijhrba.22863.
- 30. Maziyar Ghiabi, "Maintaining Disorder: The Micropolitics of Drugs Policy in Iran," *Third World Quarterly* 39, no. 2 (2018): 277–97, https://doi.org/10.1080/01436597.2017.1350818; Ghiabi, *Drugs Politics: Managing Disorder in the Islamic Republic of Iran*.
- 31. Amnesty International, "Addicted to Death: Executions for Drugs Offences in Iran" (London, United Kingdom: Amnesty International, 2011).
- 32. Kamiar Alaei, "I Was Jailed for My Work on HIV in Iran, but the Tide Is Turning," *The Conversation*, December 6, 2013, http://theconversation.com/i-was-jailed-for-my-work-on-hiv-in-iran-but-the-tide-is-turning-21144; Christine Blauvelt, "The Dynamics of HIV / AIDS in the Islamic Republic of Iran" (Princeton University, 2011); Priya Shetty, "Kamiar and Arash Alaei: Championing HIV/AIDS Initiatives in Iran.," *Lancet* 378, no. 9787 (2011): 219, https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(11)61113-6.
- 33. House of the Sun or *Khaney-e Khorshid* is an NGO that provided shelter, harm reduction and treatment to female drug users. It is now predominantly active in rehabilitating female users, as they were reportedly pressured to cease drug treatment and harm reduction activities during the Ahmadinejad era.
- 34. Interview, February 2019, in Tehran.
- 35. Dr. Christensen is a Danish researcher who undertook her PhD on NGOs and drug policy in Iran. Her 2011 book, *Drugs, Deviancy and Democracy in Iran: The Interaction of State and Civil Society,* based on her research, is an excellent resource for understanding the tensions and challenges facing civil society actors involved in drug issues at the time.
- 36. J Ensor, "British-Australian Academic Held in Iran Goes on Hunger Strike after Losing Appeal," *Telegraph*, 2019, https://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/2019/12/27/british-australian-academic-held-iran-goes-hunger-strike-losing/; France 24, "French Academics to Face Trial in Iran on March 3: Lawyer," *France* 24, 2020, https://www.france24.com/en/20200218-french-academics-to-face-trial-in-iran-on-march-3-lawyer; Amnesty International, "Iran: Removal of Death Penalty for Some Drugs Offences Welcomed," 2018, https://www.amnesty.org.uk/press-releases/iran-removal-death-penalty-some-drugs-offences-welcomed; R Mostaghim and S Bengali, "Iran Suspends Death Penalty for Some Drug Crimes, Potentially Sparing Thousands on Death Row," *Los Angeles Times*, 2018, https://www.latimes.com/world/la-fg-iran-drugs-death-penalty-20180110-story.html.

p. 33 IRAN UNDER SANCTIONS

- 37. J B Christensen, "Human Rights and Wrongs in Iran's Drug Diplomacy with Europe," *Middle East Journal* 71, no. 3 (2017): 403–32, https://doi.org/10.3751/71.3.14; ECPM and IHR, "Annual Report on the Death Penalty in Iran 2017" (Iran Human Rights, 2017); Ota Hlinomaz, Scott Sheeran, and Catherine Bevilacqua, "The Death Penalty for Drug Crimes in Iran: Analysis of Iran's International Human Rights Obligations" (Essex, 2014).
- 38. The death penalty remains for such drug offences as "those involving weapons or organized criminal groups, or if the offenders involved minors or mentally ill persons in the commission of the offences, as well as for repeat offences". INCB, "INCB Annual Report 2018" (Vienna, Austria: International Narcotics Control Board (INCB), 2019), 88.
- 39. Interview, February 2019, in Tehran.
- 40. Interview, September 2018, in Tehran. Mohammad's name has been changed to protect his anonymity.
- 41. Ibid.
- 42. Mashregh, "Western Stone-Throwing in the Fight against Drugs + Statistics (مخدر) عربیها در راه مبارزه با مواد مخدر)" Mashregh News, July 6, 2019, https://www.mashreghnews.ir/news/9726444/مواد-مخدر-آمار بانگ-اندازی-غربی-ها-در-راه-مبارزه-با-," Mehr, "The Effects of Sanctions Are Evident in UN Assistance in the Fight against Drugs," Mehr News Agency, July 29, 2019, https://mehrnews.com/xPMTt.
- 43. "Cruel sanctions are the biggest obstacle in the fight against drugs, especially regarding drug trafficking", Iskander Momeni, the DCHQ secretary general, cited in MagIran, 2019, and, "Iran is fighting on behalf of the world and we have thousands of martyrs and veterans in this field every year" cited in Mashregh 2019. MagIran; Tasnim, "In a Telephone Conversation with the Speaker of the Afghan Parliament, Qalibaf Was Mentioned; Cooperation between the Two Countries in the Fight against Terrorism and Narcotics (عشور علي المعالى) على المعالى المعال
- 44. Mashregh, "The Most Unprecedented Volume of Drug Discovery in the World by Iran (بى مواد مخدر)," *Mashregh News*, June 20, 2020, https://www.mashreghnews.ir/news/1085703/ بى-سابقه-ترین-حجم-/. گشف-مواد-مخدر-در-دنیا-توسط-ایران.
- 45. And senior Iranian officials still claim that the U.S. is directly involved in supporting drug producers and traffickers in Afghanistan. Among others, the head of the DCHQ claimed in a 10 July 2020 interview that the "Americans" were involved in supporting methamphetamine production in Afghanistan. YJC, "Widespread US Support for the Production of 'Glass' (Methamphetamine) Narcotics in Afghanistan (پشتیبانی گسترده آمریکا از تولید مخدر شیشه در افغانستان افغانستان اوغانستان فیلم افغانستان فیلم افغانستان فیلم داد افغانستان فیلم در افغانستان فیلم در افغانستان فیلم در افغانستان فیلم در افغانستان المی المی المی در افغانستان المی در افغانستان المی در افغانستان المی در الم
- 46. Christensen, "Human Rights and Wrongs in Iran's Drug Diplomacy with Europe."
- 47. Mashregh, "The Cost of Drugs in Iran Is Equal to Half of the Country's Budget (هزينه مواد مخدر در ايران برابر با نيمی از بودجه)".(کشور است
- 48. UNODC, "2020 World Drug Report."
- 49. J Buxton, "Drugs and Development: The Great Disconnect" (Swansea: Global Drug Policy Observatory Swansea University, 2015); N Carrier and G Klantschnig, "International Development and the Global Drugs Trade," in *The Palgrave Handbook of International Development* (Palgrave Macmillan Limited, 2016), 399–413; M Singer, *Drugs and Development: The Global Impact on Sustainable Growth and Human Rights* (Illinois, USA: Waveland Press, Inc., 2008).
- 50. Giovanni Molano Cruz, "A View from the South: The Global Creation of the War on Drugs," Contexto Internacional 39, no. 3 (2017): 635–56; V Felbab-Brown, "Improving Supply-Side Policies," in Ending the Drug Wars: Report of the LSE Expert Group on the Economics of Drug Policy, ed. J Collins (London School of Economics and Political Science: LSE IDEAS, 2014), 41–48; Philip Keefer and Norman Loayza, "Innocent Bystanders: Developing Countries and the War on Drugs" (New York: The World Bank and Palgrave Macmillan, 2010); Catherine Martin, "Casualties of War How the War on Drugs Is Harming the World's Poorest" (London, United Kingdom, 2015); D Mejia and P Restrepo, "Why Is Strict Prohibition Collapsing? A Perspective from Producer and Transit Countries," in Ending the Drug Wars: Report of the LSE Expert Group on the Economics of Drug Policy, ed. J Collins (London School of Economics and Political Science: LSE IDEAS, 2014), 26–32; P H Reuter, "The Mobility of Drug Trafficking," in Ending the Drug Wars: Report of the LSE Expert Group on the Economics of Drug Policy, ed. J Collins (London School of Economics and Political Science: LSE IDEAS, 2014), 33–40.

p. 34 IRAN UNDER SANCTIONS

- 51. Interview, February 2019, in Tehran.
- 52. Mehr, "Sardar Zahedian's Reaction to the Lack of European Support in the Fight against Drugs; If Europe Does Not Pay Its Share, It Will Have to Collect Drugs in Their Own Countries," *Mehr News Agency*, June 8, 2019, https://www.mehrnews.com/news/4634742/اروپا-اگر-سهمش-را-نپردازد-مجبور-است-مواد-را-در-کشورش-گرمی-جمع/; Alef, "The Most Unprecedented Volume of Drug Discovery in the World by Iran (بی سابقه ترین حجم کشف مواد مخدر در دنیا توسط ایران)," *Alef News*, June 20, 2020, https://www.alef.ir/news/3990331081.html.
- 53. Samii, "Drug Abuse: Iran's 'Thorniest Problem'"; U.S. Department of the Treasury, "Treasury Designates Iranian Qods Force General Overseeing Afghan Heroin Trafficking Through Iran" (U.S. Department of the Treasury, 2012), https://www.treasury.gov/press-center/press-releases/Pages/tg1444.aspx; T Westcott and A Ismaeli, "Sanctions and Smuggling" (Geneva, Switzerland: The Global Initiative Against Transnational Organized Crime, 2019), https://globalinitiative.net/wp-content/uploads/2019/04/TGIATOC-Report-Sanctions-Iraq-Iran-05Apr1300-Web.pdf.
- 54. Aslani is deputy director for supply and international affairs at the DCHQ; cited in Shahrar, "The Price of Drugs Became More Expensive / the Price of Meth in Some Provinces Is 20 to 30 Million Tomans (عيمت مواد مخدر گران شد/ قيمت شيشه در) "Shahrar News, June 20, 2020, https://shahraranews.ir/00086E; Zahedian has made similar remarks, cited in Mashregh, "The Cost of Drugs in Iran Is Equal to Half of the Country's Budget (در ايران برابر يا نيمي از بودجه كشور است)."
- 55. Interview, March 2019, in Tehran. A reviewer of this paper stated that UNODC procured a limited amount of drug dogs in addition to X-ray equipment for the Iranian anti-narcotics police as late as 2019. However, the number made available is unclear.
- 56. Matthew Kalman, "Hezbollah Night-Vision Gear Was from Britain, Israel Says / It's Believed to Be an Export to Iran in Drug-Fighting Effort," *SFGate*, August 20, 2006, https://www.sfgate.com/news/article/Hezbollah-night-vision-gear-was-from-Britain-2490734.php.
- 57. Michael Evans, "Hezbollah Kit Sold by British Firm," *The Times*, August 25, 2006, https://www.thetimes.co.uk/article/hezbollah-kit-sold-by-british-firm-c73qw0v5c9n.
- 58. Shahrar, "The Price of Drugs Became More Expensive / the Price of Meth in Some Provinces Is 20 to 30 Million Tomans (قیمت مواد مخدر گران شد/ قیمت شیشه در برخی استانها ۲۰ تا ۳۰ میلیون تومان".
- 59. Christensen, "Human Rights and Wrongs in Iran's Drug Diplomacy with Europe."
- 60. Interview, March 2019, Tehran.
- 61. Interview, March 2019, in Tehran.
- 62. Interview, February 2019, in Tehran.
- 63. Interview, February 2019 in Tehran.
- 64. Laurence Norman, "EU Ramps Up Trade System With Iran Despite U.S. Threats," Wall Street Journal, March 31, 2020.
- 65. Interview conducted remotely in July 2020. An experienced medical practitioner working in the drug treatment field in Iran for over a decade, his name has been changed to protect his anonymity.
- 66. The Basij are a paramilitary voluntary militia established in 1979.
- 67. ISNA, "The IRGC's Involvement in the Issue of Collecting Drug Addicts in Kerman / Empowering Addicts Should Be Investigated (ورود سپاه به موضوع جمع آوری معتادان متجاهر در کرمان/توانمندسازی معتادان باید بررسی شود)," Iranian Students News Agency (ISNA), October 11, 2020, https://www.isna.ir/news/99072014276/; Tasnim, "Allocation of 8 Camps by the Basij Organization for Skills Training and Treatment of Addicts in the Country (آموزش مهارت و درمان معتادان در کشور کشور معتادان در کشور موسادی)," Tasnim News Agency, September 20, 2020, https://www.tasnimnews.com/fa/news/1399/06/03/2334229/.
- 68. Hossein Akbari et al., "Profile of Drug Users in the Residential Treatment Centers of Tehran, Iran," Health Promotion Perspectives 9, no. 3 (2019): 248–54, https://doi.org/10.15171/hpp.2019.34; Ghiabi, Drugs Politics: Managing Disorder in the Islamic Republic of Iran; Mohsen Roshanpajouh et al., "Assessment of the Burden and Causes of Mortality in Compulsory Residential Drug Treatment Centers Under the Supervision of State Welfare Organization," Iranian Jour-

p. 35 IRAN UNDER SANCTIONS

- nal of Psychiatry and Clinical Psychology 25, no. 2 (2019): 164–77, https://doi.org/10.32598/ijpcp.25.2.164; Tabnak, "Shocking Report from Shafaq Drug Addicts' Camp (گزارش تکان دهنده از کمپ معتادان شفق)," Tabnak, December 25, 2013, https://www.tabnak.ir/fa/news/366881.
- 69. Anne Bergenstrom and Gino Vumbaca, "Compulsory Drug Detention Centres: Time to Question Their Continued Use?," *The Lancet Global Health* 5 (2017): e123–24, https://doi.org/10.1016/S2214-109X(16)30352-7; Martin P Wegman et al., "Relapse to Opioid Use in Opioid-Dependent Individuals Released from Compulsory Drug Detention Centres Compared with Those from Voluntary Methadone Treatment Centres in Malaysia: A Two-Arm, Prospective Observational Study.," *The Lancet. Global Health* 5, no. 2 (February 2017): e198–207, https://doi.org/10.1016/S2214-109X(16)30303-5; D. Werb et al., "The Effectiveness of Compulsory Drug Treatment: A Systematic Review," *International Journal of Drug Policy* 28 (2016): 1–9, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.drugpo.2015.12.005.
- 70. Interview, February 2019, in Tehran.
- 71. Opiates refer to opium and the drugs derived from it, mainly heroin and morphine (excluding other opiates that are mainly used as prescription drugs, such as codeine and tramadol, and synthetic opioids such as fentanyl). Afghanistan is consistently reported as the world's largest opium producer: roughly 84 per cent of global production, 2014-2019, including over 6,000 tons in 2019. UNODC, "Afghan Opiate Trafficking Through the Southern Route" (Vienna, Austria: United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime (UNODC), 2015); UNODC, "2020 World Drug Report."
- 72. D Mansfield, A State Built on Sand: How Opium Undermined Afghanistan (London: Hurst Publishers, 2016); UNODC, "Afghanistan Opium Survey 2017: Cultivation and Production" (Vienna, Austria: United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime, 2017); W Byrd and D Ward, "Drugs and Development in Afghanistan" (Washington, D.C.: World Bank, 2004).
- 73. UNODC, "World Drug Report 2015" (Vienna, Austria: United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime (UNODC), 2015), https://doi.org/10.1145/3132847.3132886.
- 74. USDoS, "International Narcotics Control Strategy Report: Volume 1 Drug and Chemical Control March 2009" (United States: US Department of State, 2009).
- 75. UNODC, "World Drug Report 2019" (Vienna, Austria: United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime, 2019).
- 76. UNODC, "2020 World Drug Report."
- 77. Shahrar, "The Price of Drugs Became More Expensive / the Price of Meth in Some Provinces Is 20 to 30 Million Tomans (قیمت مواد مخدر گران شد/ قیمت شیشه در برخی استانها ۳۰ تا ۳۰ میلیون تومان"; Tasnim, "Arrest of 4,151 Drug Traffickers in Prisons / Afghanistan Is the Center of World Meth Production (بازداشت ۱۵۱۱ نفر از عوامل انتقال موادمخدر به زندانها/ افغانستان) قطب تولید ششه جهان است (قطب تولید ششه جهان است)".
- 78. DCHQ, "Islamic Republic of Iran: 40 Years on the Front Line of the Combat Against the World Drug Problem (1979-2018)" (Tehran, Islamic Republic of Iran: Drug Control Headquarters (DCHQ), 2018); DCHQ, "Annual Report of the Islamic Republic of Iran's Drug Control Activities in 2019" (Tehran, Islamic Republic of Iran, 2020).
- 79. Tasnim, "Arrest of 4,151 Drug Traffickers in Prisons / Afghanistan Is the Center of World Meth Production (۱۵۱ بازداشت)." (نفر از عوامل انتقال موادمخدر به زندانها/ افغانستان قطب تولید شیشه جهان است.
- 80. Tasnim, "New Plan to Fight Drugs (طرح نو براى مبارزه با مواد مخدر)," *Tasnim News Agency*, June 17, 2019, https://www.tasnimnews.com/fa/news/1398/03/28/2034973). .
- 81. Mashregh, "How Many People in the Country Are Involved in Drugs? (چند نفر در کشور درگیر مواد مخدر هستند؟)," *Mashregh News*, June 23, 2020, https://www.mashreghnews.ir/news/1087127). چند-نفر-در-کشور-درگیر-مواد-مخدر-هستند.
- 82. IranOnline, "What Is the Number of Prisoners in Iran? ((تعداد زندانیان در ایران چقدر است؟)," *IranOnline*, January 9, 2019, http://www.ion.ir/news/439845/قران)àl-های-های-های-های.
- 83. DCHQ, "Concise Report on the Activities of the Islamic Republic of Iran in Combating the World Drug Problem" (Tehran, Islamic Republic of Iran: Drug Control Headquarters (DCHQ), 2018); DCHQ, "Islamic Republic of Iran: 40 Years on the Front Line of the Combat Against the World Drug Problem (1979-2018)."
- 84. Radio Zamaneh, "Deputy Chief of Staff for Counter Narcotics: The Destination of All European Morphine Discoveries (معاون ستاد مبارزه با مواد مخدر: مقصد همه کشفیات مرفین اروپاست)," Radio Zamaneh, June 20, 2020, https://www.radiozamaneh.com/512919; Shahrar, "The Price of Drugs Became More Expensive / the Price of Meth in Some Provinces Is 20

p. 36 IRAN UNDER SANCTIONS

- to 30 Million Tomans (قیمت مواد مخدر گران شد/ قیمت شیشه در برخی استانها ۳۰ تا ۳۰ میلیون تومان)"; Tasnim, "Arrest of 4,151 بازداشت ۴۱۵۱ نفر از عوامل انتقال موادمخدر) ۴۱۵۱ Echaracter of World Meth Production (به زندانها/ افغانستان قطب تولید شیشه جهان است".(به زندانها/ افغانستان قطب تولید شیشه جهان است
- 85. Tasnim, "Arrest of 4,151 Drug Traffickers in Prisons / Afghanistan Is the Center of World Meth Production (۴۱۵۱ بازداشت ۵۱)." (نفر از عوامل انتقال موادمخدر به زندانها/ افغانستان قطب تولید شیشه جهان است
- 86. Salamat, "The Secretary General of the Anti-Narcotics Headquarters Spoke at a Press Conference: Barriers to Sanctions to Combat Drug Trafficking (دبیرکل ستاد مبارزه با مواد مخدر در نشست خبری مطرح کرد موانع تحریمها برای مقابله با قاچاقا موادمخدر سلامت نیوز: موانع تح رخدمدامو-قاچقا-با--/Salamat, June 12, 2019, http://www.salamatnews.com/news/272983 .هلبامق-یابر-هامیرتح-عنامو 12
- 87. A billion toman was roughly USD 38,600 at the average exchange rate in December 2020. Radio Zamaneh, "Drug Mafia Can Bring a Representative into Parliament (مافیای مخدر میتواند نماینده وارد مجلس کند)," Radio Zamaneh, February 1, 2020, https://doi.org/10.1111/cjag.12228.
- 88. Radio Zamaneh, "Zarif: Many Money Launderers in Iran Benefit (غریف: بسیاری از پولشویی در ایران نفع می برند)," Radio Zamaneh, November 12, 2018, https://www.radiozamaneh.com/419480; Radio Zamaneh, "Money Laundering by Drug Traffickers: 80,000 Billion Tomans Annually (پولشویی قاچاقچیان مواد مخدر: سالانه ۸۰ هزار میلیارد تومان)," Radio Zamaneh, December 3, 2018, https://www.radiozamaneh.com/422569; Radio Zamaneh, "Drug Mafia Can Bring a Representative into Parliament (مافیای مخدر می تواند نماینده وارد مجلس کند); Radio Zamaneh, "Deputy Chief of Staff for Counter Narcotics: The Destination of All European Morphine Discoveries)."
- 89. Mashregh, "Drug Prices Have Risen by 70% (قيمت مواد مخدر ٧٠ درصد افزايش داشته است)," *Mashregh News*, June 20, 2020, https://www.mashreghnews.ir/news/1085895
- 90. Confirmed by UNODC officials and drug users in Tehran in follow-up 2020 interviews. Prior to the decline of the rial, drug users and low-level dealers reported the opium price at roughly 4m toman per kg. In late 2020, it had risen to between 12-14m toman per kg.
- 91. Tabnak, "Meth Went from 80 Million to 18 Million Tomans per Kilogram (اشیشه از کیلویی ۸۰ میلیون به ۱۸ میلیون تومان رسید)," *Tabnak*, October 7, 2019, https://www.tabnak.ir/fa/news/928242/شیشه-از-کیلوی-۸۰-میلیون-به-۱۸-میلیون-تومان-رسید.
- 92. Interview, February 2019, in Tehran.
- 93. Shane Darke, Sarah Larney, and Michael Farrell, "Yes, People Can Die from Opiate Withdrawal," *Addiction* 112, no. 2 (February 1, 2017): 199–200, https://doi.org/10.1111/add.13512.
- 94. For an excellent overview of such research, see J Csete, "Public Health and International Drug Policy," *Lancet* 387 (2016): 1427–80.
- 95. Mansfield and Soderholm, "New US Airstrikes Obscure a Dramatic Development in the Afghan Drugs Industry the Proliferation of Low Cost Methamphetamine"; Mansfield, OSDR, and Soderholm, "Long Read: The Unknown Unknowns of Afghanistan's New Wave of Methamphetamine Production."
- 96. Schwann Shariatirad, Masoomeh Maarefvand, and Hamed Ekhtiari, "Emergence of a Methamphetamine Crisis in Iran," *Drug and Alcohol Review* 32, no. 2 (2013): 223–24, https://doi.org/10.1111/dar.12014; DCHQ, "Islamic Republic of Iran: 40 Years on the Front Line of the Combat Against the World Drug Problem (1979-2018)."
- 97. DCHQ, "Islamic Republic of Iran: 40 Years on the Front Line of the Combat Against the World Drug Problem (1979-2018)."
- 98. Shisheh, the Persian word for glass, is used to refer to methamphetamine.
- 99. DCHQ, "Drug Control in 2014" (Iran: DCHQ, Niktasvir Publishing, 2015); Ghiabi, *Drugs Politics: Managing Disorder in the Islamic Republic of Iran*.
- 100. Tabnak, "Meth Went from 80 Million to 18 Million Tomans per Kilogram (میلیون به ۱۸ میلیون به ۱۸ میلیون تومان)."
- 101. SNN, "A New Drug That Is More Terrifying than Meth (مخدری جدید که از شیشه هولناکتر است)," *Student News Network* (SNN), December 4, 2019, https://snn.ir/fa/news/809721 مخدری-جدید-که-از-شیشه-هولناکتر-است/SNN), Shahrar, "Worrying"

p. 37 IRAN UNDER SANCTIONS

- Increase in Meth Consumption by Young Couples (وافزايش نگرانكننده مصرف شيشه توسط زوجهای جوان)," Shahrar News, November 1, 2020, https://shrr.ir/000Cd2; YJC, "The Increase in the Number of Addicts Has Increased Simultaneously with the Prevalence of Corona/Industrial Drug Production in Iran (مواد معتادان همزمان با شيوع كرونا/ توليد)," Young Journalists Club (YJC), October 19, 2020, https://www.yjc.ir/00Vb3Z.
- 102. Tasnim, "Arrest of 4,151 Drug Traffickers in Prisons / Afghanistan Is the Center of World Meth Production (بازداشت)."
- 103. Mehr, "The Head of the Anti-Narcotics Police Informed Mehr: Discovered More than 600 Kilos of Afghan Glass in the Past Week (رئیس پلیس مبارزه با موادمخدر به مهر خبر داد کشف بیش از ۶۰۰ کیلو شیشه افغانی در یک هفته گذشته /۸۶ Agency, November 19, 2019, https://www.mehrnews.com/news/4775824 کشف-بیش-از-۶۰۰-کیلو-شیشه-افغانی-در-یک-/۸۶ مفته-گذشته
- 104. Tabnak, "Meth Went from 80 Million to 18 Million Tomans per Kilogram (میلیون به ۱۸ میلیون به ۱۸ میلیون تومان)."
- 105. Tabnak; Shahrar, "The Price of Drugs Became More Expensive / the Price of Meth in Some Provinces Is 20 to 30 Million Tomans (قیمت مواد مخدر گران شد/ قیمت شیشه در برخی استانها ۲۰ تا ۲۰ میلیون تومان)."
- 106. YJC, "Dollars, Coins, Cars, Meat and Dairy Become More Expensive; Cheap Methamphetamine / Huge Investment to Destroy Humans (دلار، سکه، خودرو، گوشت و لبنیات گران می شوند؛ شیشه ارزان/ سرمایه گذاری هنگفت برای نابودی انسان) Young Journalists Club (YJC), August 4, 2020, https://www.yjc.ir/fa/news/74461777 دلار-سکه-خودرو-گوشت-و-لبنیات-گران-می-برای-نابودی-انسان.
- 107. Fardah Assegaf, "Indonesian Police Bust 821-Kg Crystal Meth Following Warehouse Raid," Antara News, May 23, 2020, https://en.antaranews.com/news/149235/indonesian-police-bust-821-kg-crystal-meth-following-warehouse-raid; Lucy Cormack, "ABF Seize \$80m Liquid Meth Shipment from Middle East," Sydney Morning Herald, April 24, 2020, https://www.smh.com.au/national/nsw/two-charged-after-80-million-of-liquid-meth-found-in-side-bottles-of-mineral-water-20200424-p54mtw.html; GITOC, "Civil Society Observatory of Illicit Economies in Eastern and Southern Africa: Risk Bulletin Issue 12 (September-October 2020)," 2020; GITOC, "Under the Shadow: Illicit Economies in Iran" (Geneva, Switzerland, 2020); EMCDDA, "Emerging Evidence of Afghanistan's Role as a Producer and Supplier of Ephedrine and Methamphetamine."
- 108. Gera E. Nagelhout et al., "How Economic Recessions and Unemployment Affect Illegal Drug Use: A Systematic Realist Literature Review," *International Journal of Drug Policy* 44 (2017): 69–83, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.drug-po.2017.03.013.
- 109. Mohsen Roshanpajouh et al., "Drug Use among Iranian Population: Results of a National Household Survey," *Journal of Substance Use*, 2019, 1–6, https://doi.org/10.1080/14659891.2019.1664670.
- 110. Abbas Deilamizade and Sara Esmizade, "Economic Sanctions Against Iran, and Drug Use in Tehran, Iran: A 2013 Pilot Study," Substance Use & Misuse 50, no. 7 (2015): 859–68, https://doi.org/10.3109/10826084.2015.978673.
- 111. Schwann Shariatirad and Masoomeh Maarefvand, "Sanctions against Iran and the Impact on Drug Use and Addiction Treatment," *International Journal of Drug Policy* 24, no. 6 (2013): 636–37, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.drug-po.2013.04.003.
- 112. P Bourgois, In Search of Respect: Selling Crack in El Barrio, 2nd ed. (Cambridge, United Kingdom: Cambridge University Press, 2003); E Bovelle and A Taylor, "Conclusions and Implications," in Life with Heroin: Voices from the Inner City (Lexington, Massachusetts: Lexington Books, 1985); B Johnson, Taking Care of Business: The Economics of Crime by Heroin Abusers (Lexington, Massachusetts: Lexington Books, 1985); Edward Preble and John J Casey, "Taking Care of Business—The Heroin User's Life on the Street," International Journal of the Addictions 4, no. 1 (1969): 1–24, https://doi.org/10.3109/10826086909061998; J Young, The Drugtakers: The Social Meaning of Drug Use (London: Paladin, 1971).
- 113. The following online resource developed by Ritchie and Roser "Opioids, Cocaine, Cannabis and Illicit Drugs," Our World in Data, 2019, https://ourworldindata.org/illicit-drug-use. provides country-level data on drug use and substance use disorders based on a wealth of studies undertaken globally. Data on substance use should be viewed with caution due to the range of methodological and political obstacles toward studying drug use, particularly in countries that adopt punitive approaches toward drug users, which may lead to under-reporting of overall prev-

p. 38 IRAN UNDER SANCTIONS

- alence. Another factor complicating cross-country comparisons is that studies use different methodologies and tools to study and estimate drug use, including different samples. For example, Iranian ministries mostly study and publish information related to substance dependence among adults, ages 15-64. With these caveats in mind, Iran has one of the highest prevalence rates of adult substance use disorders globally.
- 114. Mashregh, "Official Statistics of Drug Users in the Country (آمار رسمی مصرف کنندگان مواد مخدر در کشور)," *Mashregh News*, September 3, 2019, https://www.mashreghnews.ir/news/989427; آمار-رسمی-مصرف-کنندگان-مواد-مخدر-در-کشور/۷۰ درصد افزایش داشته است) Mashregh, "Drug Prices Have Risen by 70% درصد افزایش داشته است) «70% رقیمت مواد مخدر ۷۰ درصد افزایش داشته است)
- 115. The word "addict" (معتاد in Persian) is frequently used by Iranian officials in referring to people living with substance use disorders. This word is highly stigmatising, not useful in ascertaining drug-use related harm and leads to confusion about the number of drug users, as Iranian officials refer to drug users and "addicts" interchangeably.
- 116. UNODC, "Drug Situation Analysis Report: Islamic Republic of Iran" (Vienna, Austria: United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime (UNODC), 2011); DCHQ, "Drug Control in 2014," 36.
- 117. Mashregh, "Official Statistics of Drug Users in the Country (آمار رسمی مصرف کنندگان مواد مخدر در کشور)"; Mashregh, "Drug Prices Have Risen by 70% (قیمت مواد مخدر ۷۰ درصد افزایش داشته است)".
- 118. A Moghanibashi-Mansourieh and A Deilamizade, "The State of Data Collection on Addiction in Iran," *Addiction* 109 (2014): 854.
- 119. Mashregh, "Drug Prices Have Risen by 70% (قيمت مواد مخدر ۷۰ درصد افزايش داشته است) "119. Mashregh, "Drug Prices Have Risen by 70%
- 120. Mashregh, "The Cost of Drugs in Iran Is Equal to Half of the Country's Budget (هزينه مواد مخدر در ايران برابر با نيمی از بودجه)"; Shahrar, "The Price of Drugs Became More Expensive / the Price of Meth in Some Provinces Is 20 to 30 (گشور است). Million Tomans (قيمت مواد مخدر گران شد/ قيمت شيشه در برخی استانها ۲۰ تا ۳۰ ميليون تومان)
- 121. Interview, February 2019, in Tehran.
- 122. Nabarun Dasgupta, Leo Beletsky, and Daniel Ciccarone, "Opioid Crisis: No Easy Fix to Its Social and Economic Determinants," *American Journal of Public Health* 108, no. 2 (December 21, 2017): 182–86, https://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2017.304187; Dana A. Glei and Maxine Weinstein, "Drug and Alcohol Abuse: The Role of Economic Insecurity," American Journal of *Health Behavior* 43, no. 4 (2019): 838–57, https://doi.org/10.5993/AJHB.43.4.16.
- 123. Human Rights Watch, "'Maximum Pressure' US Economic Sanctions Harm Iranians' Right to Health" (United Nations, New York: Human Rights Watch, 2019), https://www.hrw.org/sites/default/files/report_pdf/iran1019sanctions_web.pdf; A Van Engeland, "Human Rights Double Standard: Iranian Sanctions Impact the Most Vulnerable," *JU-RIST*, 2019, http://jurist.org/forum/2019/01/van-engeland-human-rights-double-standard-iranian-sanctions-impact-the-most-vulnerable/.
- 124. Interview, in Tehran.
- 125. Interviews, March 2019, in Tehran.
- 126. Interview, September 2018, in Tehran.
- 127. Interview, February 2019, in Tehran.
- 128. Talat Ghane et al., "Lead Poisoning Outbreak among Opium Users in the Islamic Republic of Iran, 2016–2017," Bulletin of the World Health Organization 96, no. 96 (2018): 165–72, https://doi.org/10.2471/BLT.17.196287; Minoosh Shabani et al., "A Challenge between Central Nervous System Infection and Lead Toxicity: Opioid Case Reports from Iran," Iranian Journal of Medical Sciences 44, no. 2 (2019): 168–71, https://doi.org/10.30476/ijms.2019.44518; Kambiz Soltaninejad and Shahin Shadnia, "Lead Poisoning in Opium Abuser in Iran: A Systematic Review," International Journal of Preventive Medicine 9, no. 3 (2018): 3, https://doi.org/10.4103/ijpvm.IJPVM_22_17; Nasim Zamani and Hossein Hassanian-Moghaddam, "Notes from the Field: Lead Contamination of Opium Iran, 2016," Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report (MMWR) 66, no. 5152 (2018): 1408–9, https://doi.org/10.15585/mmwr. mm665152a4.

129. Interview, February 2019, in Tehran.

p. 39 IRAN UNDER SANCTIONS

- 130. Zahra Alam-Mehrjerdi, "Crystal in Iran: Methamphetamine or Heroin Kerack," *DARU Journal of Pharmaceutical Sciences* 21, no. 22 (2013), https://doi.org/10.5812/ijhrba.5336.; Alam-Mehrjerdi et al., "Drug Use Treatment and Harm Reduction Programs in Iran: A Unique Model of Health in the Most Populated Persian Gulf Country."
- 131. Ali Farhoudian et al., "Component Analysis of Iranian Crack; a Newly Abused Narcotic Substance in Iran," Iranian Journal of Pharmaceutical Research: IJPR 13, no. 1 (2014): 337–44, https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/24734089; Mohsen Malekinejad, "CRUCIAL TRANSITIONS AMONG YOUNG OPIOID USERS IN IRAN," 2010, https://projectreporter.nih.gov/project_info_description.cfm?aid=8137125; Nooshin Razani et al., "HIV Risk Behavior among Injection Drug Users in Tehran, Iran," Addiction 102, no. 9 (September 1, 2007): 1472–82, https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1360-0443.2007.01914.x.
- 132. A patogh is an open-air drug market. UNDOC interview, April 2019, in Tehran.
- 133. Interview, September 2018, Tehran.
- 134. Interview, September 2018, Tehran.
- 135. NAIDSCS and MoH, "Islamic Republic of Iran AIDS Progress Report" (Tehran, Islamic Republic of Iran, 2015), http://www.unaids.org/sites/default/files/country/documents/IRN_narrative_report_2015.pdf.
- 136. "When purity decreases, we see a shift towards injecting. It is the best indication of it". Interview, UNODC expert, February 2019, in Tehran.
- 137. Interview, September 2018, in Tehran.
- 138. Information provided by UNODC in Iran, September 2020.
- 139. Interview in Tehran.
- 140. See, eg, S Azodi, "How US Sanctions Hinder Iranians' Access to Medicine," *Atlantic Council: IranSource*, 2019, https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/blogs/iransource/how-us-sanctions-hinder-iranians-access-to-medicine/; A Shams, "Iran Sanctions: What Impact Are They Having on Medicines?," *BBC*, 2019, https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-middle-east-49051782.
- 141. Human Rights Watch, "'Maximum Pressure' US Economic Sanctions Harm Iranians' Right to Health."
- 142. Buprenorphine is a medicine used in opioid-substitution-therapy (OST).
- 143. Interview conducted remotely, July 2020. An overview of sanctions during this period can be found in Oliver Borszik, "International Sanctions against Iran under President Ahmadinejad: Explaining Regime Persistence," 2014, www. giga-hamburg.de.
- 144. For an excellent overview of some of these issues, see the paper by Esfahani in this series, H. S. Esfahani, "Iran Under Sanctions: The Experience of Iran's Manufacturing Sector under International Economic Sanctions" (Washington, D.C., 2020), https://www.rethinkingiran.com/iranundersanctions/hadi-salehi-esfahani.
- 145. DCHQ, "Drug Control in 2014."
- 146. Interview conducted remotely in July 2020.
- 147. Interviews with key stakeholders September 2018 and February-April 2019. See also Ghiabi, *Drugs Politics: Managing Disorder in the Islamic Republic of Iran*.
- 148. Borna, "Tehran Has 20,000 Homeless People / Greenhouses Are Sentenced to Prison / Addiction and the Economy تهران 20 هزار بیخانمان دارد/ گرمخانهها حکم زندان را دارند/ اعتیاد و اقتصاد) Borna News, November 8, 2019, https://www.borna.news/-نهران-4/921118-تهران-4/921118 هزار-بی-خانمان-دارد-گرمخانه-ها-حکم-زندان-را-دارند-اعتیاد-اقتصاد-مهمترین-دلیل-کارتن-خوابی
- 149. Interview, September 2018, in Tehran.
- 150. Interview, February 2019, in Tehran.

p. 40 IRAN UNDER SANCTIONS